

# Predicting Psychosis in At-Risk Patients using Abnormal Neural Oscillations and Synchrony in Conjunctions with Machine Learning Algorithms

A Cumulative Dissertation

Submitted to the Faculty of Psychology, University of Basel, in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

by

Avinash Ramyead From Vancouver, Canada Basel, Switzerland

January 2016

First Supervisor:Prof. A. Riecher-RösslerSecond Supervisor:Prof. D. J-F. de Quervain

Original document stored on the publication server of the University of Basel

edoc.unibas.ch



Approved by the Faculty of Psychology

at the request of

Professor Anita Riecher-Rössler

Professor Dominique J.-F de Quervain

Basel, \_\_\_\_\_

Dean of the Faculty of Psychology

## Acknowledgements

First and foremost, I would like to thank my supervisors Professors Anita Riecher-Rössler and Professor Dominique de Quervain for giving me the opportunity to be part of their team. It has been an honor to be part of the "Früherkennung von Psychosen" (*FePsY*) project in Basel. I must point out that the quality of research and the multifaceted datasets resorted to in this project are really outstanding.

I am also very thankful to Dr. Erich Studerus (Studee), the head of research of the *FePsy* project, from whom I have been learning and will continue to learn about methodologically advanced statistical procedures and the latest packages within the R programming environment. Studee has devoted so much of his time to carefully go through my work and to offer original and innovative ways of analyzing and interpreting data.

I would also like to put on record the immense contribution of Dr. Michael Kometer to the research and development regarding all the neurophysiological projects undertaken throughout my PhD studies. Michael is undoubtedly the most creative and original person I have had the chance to work with. I am always impressed by the way he approaches problems and his ability to solve them effectively.

I would also like to thank all the members of the *FePsy* project, in particular Denise Baumeler, Robin Von Rotz and all the case managers, for their fruitful collaboration and sharing of ideas throughout these three years.

It should be underlined that the **FePsy** project as a whole has allowed for useful interdisciplinary dialogues between clinicians, statisticians and neuroscientists which helped to create the ideal environment that has enabled me to reach my goal as a researcher.

3

Life is like riding a bicycle.

To keep your balance, you must keep moving.

-Albert Einstein

# Table of Contents

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	3
ABSTRACT	6
ABBREVIATIONS	7
INTRODUCTION	8
EARLY DETECTION OF PSYCHOSIS	8
EVENT-RELATED POTENTIALS	11
Spontaneous Neuronal Oscillations	12
PREDICTION OF PSYCHOSIS USING MULTIVARIATE APPROACHES	13
PUBLISHED ORIGINAL RESEARCH PAPERS	14
PUBLICATION 1: "ABERRANT CURRENT SOURCE-DENSITY AND LAGGED PHASE SYNCHRONIZATION	<u>ON OF</u>
NEURAL OSCILLATIONS AS MARKERS FOR EMERGING PSYCHOSIS"	15
PUBLICATION 2: "PREDICTION OF PSYCHOSIS USING NEURAL OSCILLATIONS AND MACHINE LEA	<u>RNING</u>
IN NEUROLEPTIC-NAÏVE AT-RISK PATIENTS"	25
PUBLICATION 3: "NEURAL OSCILLATIONS IN ANTIPSYCHOTIC-NAÏVE PATIENTS WITH A FIRST	
PSYCHOTIC EPISODE"	39
DISCUSSION	70
REFERENCES	73
DECLARATION BY CANDIDATE	80
CURRICULUM VITAE	81

## Abstract

In the last 20 years, there has been a marked increase in interest in the early detection and treatment of psychosis. Despite the various potential "prodromes" that have been identified and have helped to increase the accuracy in the detection of persons at-risk of developing psychoses, it is still not possible to predict the transition to psychosis with sufficient accuracy. Although some electroencephalography (EEG) studies, based on basic power-spectral and event-related potential analyses, have been conducted in the field of early detection, neural oscillations and their phase-synchronization across brain areas have been ignored.

The present dissertation covers three different studies which, together, demonstrate that neural oscillations are disturbed in emerging psychosis. The first paper shows that at-risk patients with later transition to psychosis are characterized by abnormal localized brain activity and that inter-cortical areas of the brain are poorly synchronized. The second study shows that machine learning algorithms can detect patterns of abnormal brain activity predictive of later transitions to psychosis with promising accuracy. The third study reveals, in a cross-sectional manner, that patients who already had a first episode of psychosis at inclusion, already demonstrated the same abnormal patterns of brain activity revealed in at-risk patients with later transition to psychosis.

# Abbreviations

AUC:	area under the curve
ARMS:	at-risk mental state for psychosis
ARMS-T:	at-risk mental state for psychosis with later transition to psychosis
ARMS-NT:	at-risk mental state for psychosis without later transition to psychosis
BA:	Brodmann area
BPRS:	brief psychiatric rating scale
CSD:	current-source density
EEG:	electroencephalography
FEP:	first episode of psychosis
FePsy:	Früherkennung von Psychosen
fMRI:	functional magnetic resonance imaging
HC:	healthy controls
LASSO:	least absolute shrinkage and selection operator
LORETA:	low-resolution brain electromagnetic tomography
MRI:	magnetic resonance imaging
LPS:	lagged phase synchronization
ROI:	region of interest

## Introduction

## Early Detection of Psychosis

Over the past decade, there has been an increased awareness of the potential clinical benefits of early recognition and treatment of psychosis. During this time, many early detection clinics have been established worldwide. This development has been triggered in the wake of the following observations:

Schizophrenia is typically predated by prodromal symptoms, which can sometimes be observed as early as in childhood (McGorry et al. 1996; Riecher-Rössler et al. 2006). Schizophrenic psychoses are increasingly acknowledged as neurodevelopmental disorders (Insel 2010; Murray et al. 2004; Waddington 1993; Weinberger 1987).

There is a significant delay between the first prodromal symptoms and its diagnosis which ranges from 4 to 5 years (Riecher-Rössler et al. 2006). Additionally, it has also been shown that a significant delay between the first psychotic symptoms of the illness and its diagnosis, leading to the so-called duration of untreated psychosis (DUP), ranges from 1 to 3 years on average (Marshall et al. 2005; Riecher-Rössler et al. 2006). A longer DUP has been associated with worse functional outcomes, increased risk of drug abuse, decreased autonomy (Perkins et al. 2005; van Os et al. 2009), greater loss of grey matter volume (Borgwardt et al. 2008), more cognitive deterioration (Amminger et al. 2002), higher dosage of neuroleptics (McGorry et al. 1996) and higher overall treatment costs (Moscarelli 1994; for review, see Riecher-Rössler et al. 2006). By contrast, an early psychological or pharmacological treatment can considerably improve the prognosis of the patients (Amminger et al. 2010; Phillips et al. 2007; Woods et al. 2007).

In the light of the above observations, an essential goal of early detection programs is to identify as accurately and as early as possible the individuals who would develop a full-

8

blown psychosis. This detection allows for an early intervention, thereby reducing the chances of a transition to frank psychosis, which typically occurs during a life period that is critical for education and building up of social networks (van Os et al. 2009). Specifically, worldwide research efforts over the past two decades have developed four main sets of clinical criteria for prospective identification of individuals exhibiting a prodromal syndrome indicative of increased risk for developing a full-blown psychotic illness: Attenuated Psychotic Symptoms (APS), Basic Symptoms (BS), Brief Limited Intermittent Psychotic Symptoms (BLIPS), Genetic Risk and Deterioration syndrome (GRD) and Unspecified Prodromal Symptoms (UPS) (for a detailed description of these criteria and their assessment, see (Fusar-Poli et al. 2013)). Those who meet these criteria are termed "Ultra High Risk (UHR)", "Clinical High Risk (CHR)" or "At-Risk Mental State (ARMS)" patients (Fusar-Poli et al. 2012b). For this thesis, the term ARMS will be employed to highlight that these individuals are not only at-risk of transitioning to frank psychosis, but are also already in a state in which they manifest some symptoms. Following identification as clinically at risk, these individuals have a risk of developing frank psychosis of about 18% within the initial 6 months, 22% within one year, 29% within two years and 32 % within three years (Cannon et al. 2008; Fusar-Poli et al. 2012b). While several risk factors have served to predict the conversion to psychosis among ARMS individuals, namely, the patient's age (Fusar-Poli et al. 2012b), deficiencies in cognitive functioning (Fusar-Poli et al. 2012a), alterations in the brain structure (Cannon et al. 2015; Fusar-Poli et al. 2012b; Fusar-Poli et al. 2012c), brain function (Fusar-Poli et al. 2012a; Fusar-Poli et al. 2012b) and neurochemistry (Fusar-Poli et al. 2007; Smieskova et al. 2010), it is still not possible to predict conversion to psychosis with adequate accuracy to justify early interventions, particularly with medications that are associated with potential side effects or long-term medical risks (Ruhrmann et al. 2012).

9

Among the most encouraging approaches to address the problem of early detection of risk of psychosis is the investigation of neurocognitive impairments. These impairments form a fundamental feature of schizophrenia (Kahn et al. 2013) and occur across various cognitive domains, including working memory, attention, verbal/visual learning and memory, problem solving and social cognition (Keefe et al. 2012). Among the most disturbed domains is working memory (Forbes et al. 2009; Zanello et al. 2009), which is defined as the mental activity of dynamically processing multiple pieces of information from various sensory modalities during reasoning and comprehension (Becker et al. 1999). Another key impairment of those affected by schizophrenia is social cognition; these patients perform poorly when trying to infer other people's feelings or intentions (theory of mind) (Corcoran et al. 1995; Tan et al. 2005) and were shown to have difficulties interpreting simple facial expressions such as a smile or an angry face (Corcoran et al. 1995).

Studies have revealed that cognitive impairments are not only present in schizophrenic psychoses; they are also observed in ARMS individuals, albeit to a lower extent (Fusar-Poli et al. 2012a; Pflueger et al. 2007). In addition, ARMS individuals who later on developed psychosis (ARMS-T) already at baseline, i.e. when they first sought help, had more severe neurocognitive deficits than those who did not make a transition later on (ARMS-NT) (De Herdt et al. 2013; Fusar-Poli et al. 2012a; Riecher-Rössler et al. 2006; Seidman et al. 2010). In line with these results, studies have revealed that neurocognitive measurements could considerably enhance the prediction of psychosis (Koutsouleris et al. 2012b; Riecher-Rössler et al. 2009; Seidman et al. 2010). Furthermore, these measurements also yield a good prediction of the functional outcome of the illness as they are considered to be key contributors to the pathophysiology of schizophrenia (Green 1996; Green et al. 2004). Even though

cognitive impairments at the onset of psychosis have been assessed by means of behavioural measurements, their neural underpinnings as measured by neurophysiological and/or neuroimaging tools such as electroencephalography (EEG), magnetoencephalography (MEG) and functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) are relatively less studied. These neuroscientific tools allow direct assessment of the neural aberrations that, when taken together, appear to precede full blown schizophrenic psychoses.

### **Event-Related Potentials**

Most of the EEG studies conducted on ARMS individuals have assessed event-related potentials (ERP). Among the most studied ERP paradigms are the mismatch negativity (MMN) paradigm, the oddball P300 paradigm and the P50 sensory gating paradigm. MMN is an ERP component induced by a deviant tone that is presented within a series of repeated standard tones. It has been shown that repeated standard tones prompt a prediction for the following tone. In other words, through processing a series of repeated tones, a context for the processing of subsequent auditory stimuli is generated. Thus, each time a tone deviates from this "context", a prediction error is generated, which is reflected in the MMN as measured by EEG (Garrido et al. 2008; Schmidt et al. 2013). Several studies have shown that ARMS individuals who later convert to psychosis demonstrated reduced MMN at frontal electrodes when compared to non-converters and healthy controls (HC)(Bodatsch et al. 2015).

An additional task that yielded promising results is the oddball P300 ERP paradigm. In the auditory version of this paradigm, participants are asked to respond (button press or counting) to an infrequent auditory target stimulus randomly imbedded in a series of frequent standard auditory stimuli. The anticipation of the repeated standard stimulus generates a context, while the target stimulus generates a positive voltage ERP

11

component at about 300 ms post-stimulus known as the P300 or P3b. The P300 has been linked to context-updating of working memory and to allocation of attentional resources to processing an infrequent task-relevant target stimulus (Donchin et al. 1988; Mathalon et al. 2000; Polich et al. 1995). Using this task, it has been shown that ARMS individuals have a reduced parietal P3b (van Tricht et al. 2010) and that the extent of this reduction is predictive for subsequent psychosis in ARMS individuals (van Tricht et al. 2010). Together, these studies suggest that ARMS individuals have deficits in auditory sensory echoic memory and predictive coding (MMN) as well as in auditory attention and contextual updating of working memory (P300). Both are indicative of a heightened risk for full blown psychosis and are possibly contributory to the transition to full blown psychosis. These neurophysiological abnormalities may further underlie or contribute to cognitive deficits in psychosis (Barch et al. 2012). As a whole, these findings provide evidence that ERPs could be exploited to predict which ARMS individuals are at greatest risk for conversion to a psychotic disorder.

### Spontaneous Neuronal Oscillations

An alternate approach in clinical EEG research has been the investigation of the surfacepower of spontaneous neuronal oscillations at different frequency bands during resting state. Neural oscillations are fundamental mechanisms for the coordination and synchronisation of neural responses in the cortex (Mathalon et al. 2015; Ward 2003). These oscillations are the direct reflections of the brain's rhythm-generating networks of interneurons and cortico-cortical connections (see Mathalon et al. 2015; Uhlhaas et al. 2010 for review). Using power spectral analyses based on quantitative EEG (qEEG), converging evidence indicates that patients with schizophrenia are characterized by increased low-frequency power and diminished alpha-band (Sponheim et al. 2000), and attenuated gamma power in response to task stimuli (Perez et al. 2013; Roach et al. 2008; Uhlhaas et al. 2010). Additionally, it has also been shown that negative symptoms are associated with low frequencies (theta and delta bands) in patients with a first episode of psychosis (FEP) (Gschwandtner et al. 2009). Finally, the combination of the amount of power with negative symptoms has been shown to improve the prediction of psychosis (Zimmermann et al. 2010). In a recent study, Ramyead and colleagues have demonstrated that ARMS-T exhibited increased gamma activity in the medial prefrontal cortex during resting EEG that was strongly associated with non-verbal cognitive capabilities. These individuals also seemed to show disrupted inter-cortical beta phase synchronization that worsened in association with increasing psychotic symptoms (Ramyead et al. 2014).

### Prediction of Psychosis using Multivariate Approaches

Some studies have shown that ARMS individuals who later convert to psychosis have more pronounced abnormalities in brain structure and activity (Borgwardt et al. 2008; Borgwardt et al. 2007; Cannon et al. 2015; Fusar-Poli et al. 2012a; Fusar-Poli et al. 2012c; Perez et al. 2014; van Tricht et al. 2010). Nonetheless, these studies mostly made use of univariate approaches (such as ANOVAs), did not aim at individualized prediction and did not cross-validate their prediction, as has been strongly recommended by methodologists (Steyerberg 2008). However, in two recent studies, Koutsouleris and colleagues applied multivariate pattern recognition techniques to neuroanatomical and neuropsychological data with promising results (Koutsouleris et al. 2012a; Koutsouleris et al. 2014). In a recent study, I have demonstrated that machine-learning algorithms could be applied to clinical EEG data also with promising results (Ramyead et al. 2015)

## Published Original Research Papers

- Avinash Ramyead, Erich Studerus, Michael Kometer, Martina Uttinger, Ute Gschwandtner, Peter Fuhr, Anita Riecher-Rössler: Prediction of psychosis using neural oscillations and machine learning in neuroleptic-naïve at-risk patients. The World Journal of Biological Psychiatry 10/2015; DOI:10.3109/15622975.2015.1083614
- Avinash Ramyead, Michael Kometer, Erich Studerus, Susan Koranyi, Sarah Ittig, Ute Gschwandtner, Peter Fuhr, Anita Riecher-Rössler: *Aberrant Current Source-Density and Lagged Phase Synchronization of Neural Oscillations as Markers for Emerging Psychosis*. Schizophrenia Bulletin 09/2014; DOI:10.1093/schbul/sbu134
- Andrea Spitz, Erich Studerus, Susan Koranyi, Charlotte Rapp, **Avinash Ramyead**, Sarah Ittig, Ulrike Heitz, Martina Uttinger, Anita Riecher-Rössler: *Correlations between self-rating and observer-rating of psychopathology in at-risk mental state and firstepisode psychosis patients: influence of disease stage and gender*. Early Intervention in Psychiatry 10/2015; DOI:10.1111/eip.12270
- Martina Uttinger, Susan Koranyi, Martina Papmeyer, Fabienne Fend, Sarah Ittig, Erich Studerus, **Avinash Ramyead**, Andor Simon, Anita Riecher-Rössler: *Early detection of psychosis: helpful or stigmatizing experience? A qualitative study*. Early Intervention in Psychiatry 10/2015; DOI:10.1111/eip.12273
- Sarah Ittig, Erich Studerus, Martina Papmeyer, Martina Uttinger, Susan Koranyi, Avinash
   Ramyead, A. Riecher-Rössler: Sex differences in cognitive functioning in at-risk
   mental state for psychosis, first episode psychosis and healthy control subjects.
   European Psychiatry 12/2014; 30(2). DOI:10.1016/j.eurpsy.2014.11.006

Publication 1: "Aberrant Current Source-Density and Lagged Phase Synchronization of Neural Oscillations as Markers for Emerging Psychosis" Schizophrenia Bulletin doi:10.1093/schbul/sbu134

### Aberrant Current Source-Density and Lagged Phase Synchronization of Neural Oscillations as Markers for Emerging Psychosis

Avinash Ramyead<sup>1</sup>, Michael Kometer<sup>2</sup>, Erich Studerus<sup>1</sup>, Susan Koranyi<sup>1</sup>, Sarah Ittig<sup>1</sup>, Ute Gschwandtner<sup>3</sup>, Peter Fuhr<sup>3</sup>, and Anita Riecher-Rössler<sup>\*,1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Basel Psychiatric Clinics, Center for Gender Research and Early Detection, Basel; <sup>2</sup>Neuropsychopharmacology and Brain Imaging Research Unit, Psychiatric University Hospital, Zurich; <sup>3</sup>Department of Neurology, University Hospital Basel, Basel, Switzerland

\*To whom correspondence should be addressed; Center for Gender Research and Early Detection, University of Basel Psychiatric Clinics, Kornhausgasse 7, CH-4051 Basel, Switzerland; tel: +41-61-325-81-61, fax: +41-61-325-81-60, e-mail: anita.riecher@upkbs.ch

Background: Converging evidence indicates that neural oscillations coordinate activity across brain areas, a process which is seemingly perturbed in schizophrenia. In particular, beta (13-30 Hz) and gamma (30-50 Hz) oscillations were repeatedly found to be disturbed in schizophrenia and linked to clinical symptoms. However, it remains unknown whether abnormalities in current source density (CSD) and lagged phase synchronization of oscillations across distributed regions of the brain already occur in patients with an at-risk mental state (ARMS) for psychosis. Methods: To further elucidate this issue, we assessed resting-state EEG data of 63 ARMS patients and 29 healthy controls (HC). Twenty-three ARMS patients later made a transition to psychosis (ARMS-T) and 40 did not (ARMS-NT). CSD and lagged phase synchronization of neural oscillations across brain areas were assessed using eLORETA and their relationships to neurocognitive deficits and clinical symptoms were analyzed using linear mixed-effects models. Results: ARMS-T patients showed higher gamma activity in the medial prefrontal cortex compared to HC, which was associated with abstract reasoning abilities in ARMS-T. Furthermore, in ARMS-T patients lagged phase synchronization of beta oscillations decreased more over Euclidian distance compared to ARMS-NT and HC. Finally, this steep spatial decrease of phase synchronicity was most pronounced in ARMS-T patients with high positive and negative symptoms scores. Conclusions: These results indicate that patients who will later make the transition to psychosis are characterized by impairments in localized and synchronized neural oscillations providing new insights into the pathophysiological mechanisms of schizophrenic psychoses and may be used to improve the prediction of psychosis.

#### Introduction

Converging evidence suggests that an impaired dynamic coordination of activity across distributed brain areas underlies the cognitive and behavioral abnormalities that characterize psychosis.<sup>1-4</sup> Neural oscillations coordinate distributed activity through phase synchronization,<sup>5</sup> and patients with schizophrenia display altered neural oscillations, particularly in the beta (13–30 Hz) and gamma (30–50 Hz) frequency bands.<sup>3,6</sup> Together, these findings suggest that alterations in higher frequency oscillations and their phase synchronization may disrupt coordinated activity across distributed cortical areas, thereby leading to the formation of psychotic symptoms and cognitive impairments.

Gamma oscillations are strongly associated with the integration of cognitive information7-9 and have been shown to be consistently perturbed in patients with schizophrenia.3,10,11 Interestingly, both an elevated and reduced gamma activity has been reported in patients with schizophrenia.<sup>12</sup> However, an increase has consistently been found in unmedicated patients experiencing positive symptoms (such as hallucinations and delusions), while the reverse is apparent in those suffering from negative symptoms (such as social withdrawal, lack of motivation, and flat affect).<sup>11,12</sup> Although both gamma and beta oscillations synchronize with enhanced precision over small distances, the beta oscillations have been shown to be particularly important in modulating long-range synchronization,13,14 which is the interaction among widely distributed neocortical regions. For instance, the phase synchronization of beta oscillations between extra-striate areas<sup>15</sup> and between temporo-parietal areas<sup>16</sup> have been shown to mediate attentional processes. Interestingly, all these processes are deeply perturbed in patients with

*Key words:* schizophrenia/at-risk mental state (ARMS)/resting state/EEG

© The Author 2014. Published by Oxford University Press on behalf of the Maryland Psychiatric Research Center. All rights reserved. For permissions, please email: journals.permissions@oup.com

Page 1 of 11

#### A. Ramyead et al

schizophrenia,<sup>17–19</sup> further suggesting a disturbed longranged neural communication. As a coordinator of these large-network interactions, the beta frequency is therefore a prime candidate to be studied.

Although several EEG studies have been conducted on first episode psychosis (FEP) and chronic schizophrenia patients, studies on prodromal patients are scarce. This is unfortunate because schizophrenia is now increasingly seen as a neurodevelopmental disorder<sup>20</sup> and thus studying neurophysiological abnormalities in at-risk mental state (ARMS) patients would offer a unique opportunity to unravel the etiopathology of the disease.<sup>19</sup> Furthermore, previous studies on ARMS patients<sup>21,22-24</sup> did not make use of electrophysiological neuroimaging methods such as eLORETA which allows a reliable source localization of brain activity along with various connectivity analyses of frequencies.<sup>25</sup> Moreover, studies were frequently based on patients treated with antipsychotic drugs, which could have severely obfuscated the discovery of neurophysiological correlates of psychopathology.26

Thus, we compared beta and gamma oscillations in 3 relatively large and antipsychotic-naive groups, ie, ARMS patients with later transition to psychosis (ARMS-T), ARMS patients without later transition to psychosis (ARMS-NT) and healthy controls (HC). We not only assessed the current source density (CSD) at these frequency bands, but also their lagged phase synchronization across brain areas as a function of Euclidian distance. We hypothesized that ARMS-T patients would demonstrate abnormal CSD in both the high gamma and beta frequency bands when compared with ARMS-NT and HC. Furthermore, we postulated that the lagged phase synchronization of beta, the long-range modulator, would be more decreased in ARMS-T compared to ARMS-NT and HC as a function of increasing Euclidian distance.

#### Methods

#### Setting and Recruitment

The EEG data analyzed in this study were collected as part of the Basel *F*rüh*e*rkennung von *Psy*chosen (*FePsy*) project, a prospective multilevel study, which aims to improve the early detection of psychosis.<sup>27</sup> The study was approved by the ethics committee of the University of Basel, and all participants provided written informed consent. Patients recruited for this study were help-seeking consecutive referrals to the *FePsy* Clinic at the University Psychiatric Clinics Basel, which was specifically set up to identify, assess, and treat individuals in the early stages of psychosis.

#### Screening Procedure

We used the Basel Screening Instrument for Psychosis (BSIP)<sup>28</sup> to identify ARMS individuals. The BSIP is

Page 2 of 11

based on the PACE inclusion/exclusion criteria<sup>29</sup> and has been shown to have a high predictive validity and a good interrater reliability.<sup>28</sup> Exclusion criteria for patients were age younger than 18 years, insufficient knowledge of German, IQ < 70, previous episode of schizophrenic psychosis (treated with major tranquilizers for >3 weeks [lifetime] and 125mg chlorpromazine equivalent/day), psychosis clearly due to organic reasons or substance abuse, or psychotic symptoms within a clearly diagnosed depression or borderline personality disorder. For this study, we included all ARMS patients that were recruited for the FePsy study between March 2000 and August 2013 and had a clinical EEG session of at least 15 min at baseline assessment. They were followed-up at regular intervals in order to distinguish those who later transitioned to frank psychosis (ARMS-T) from those who did not (ARMS-NT). During the first year of the follow-up, ARMS individuals were assessed for transition to psychosis monthly, during the second and third years 3-monthly, and thereafter annually using the transition criteria of Yung et al.<sup>29</sup> In this study, individuals were only classified as ARMS-NT if they had a follow-up duration of at least 3 years and did not develop frank psychosis. HC were recruited from trade schools, hospital staff, and through advertisements. Inclusion criteria for the healthy participants were: no history of psychiatric or neurological disease, no past or present substance abuse or head trauma.

#### EEG Recordings and Data Acquisition

EEG data were recorded at the University Hospital of Basel. Patients sat in a quiet room during eyes closed resting-state condition for about 20min. Every 3min, subjects were asked to open their eyes for a period of 5–6 s. At any signs of behavioral and/or EEG drowsiness, the patients were verbally asked to open their eyes. EEG data were sampled at a rate of 250 Hz by 19 gold cup electrodes (Nicolet Biomedical, Inc.) referenced to linked ears. Electrodes impedances were kept below  $5\Omega$ .

#### Artifact Rejection

EEG pre-processing was performed using Brain Vision Analyzer 2.0 software (Brain Products GmbH). We processed each EEG in parallel split into 2 branches, one filtered at 0.5 Hz and one at 1 Hz. We did so in order to apply the ICA matrix from the most stable signal (1 Hz) to the one that conserved the most signal (0.5 Hz). Both branches were handled in the same way up to the step that involved rereferencing to the common average. As a first step, artifact rejection was performed manually, based on visual inspection, to remove epochs containing extreme ocular artifacts, muscles and/or cardiac contamination and bad signals due to random movements. Biased extended Infomax ICA analyses were then performed for the removal of residual eye movements, eye-blinking, muscles and non-biological components contaminated with high gamma frequencies of 50 Hz and above as measured by Fast Fourier Transform (FFT) of the ICA components (resolution at 1 Hz, power  $\mu$ V<sup>2</sup>, hanning window length of 10%). After applying the ICA corrected matrix of the data filtered at 1 Hz to the one filtered at 0.5 Hz, we re-referenced the data to common average. Finally, another manual rejection based on visual inspection was performed to exclude remaining artifacts as mentioned above.

#### EEG Current Source Localization Density Analysis

To compute the cortical CSD of neural oscillations, we used exact low-resolution electromagnetic tomography (eLORETA)<sup>25</sup> on EEG data segmented into 2s epochs (on average 669 segments per subject). Patient groups did not significantly differ in number of segments. eLORETA is a neurophysiological imaging technique based on a weighted minimum norm inverse solution procedure allowing for the 3D modeling of the EEG CSD with an exact localization performance, but with a high correlation of neural sources that are in close proximity. Numerous studies based on neuroimaging tools, such as functional<sup>30,31</sup> and structural magnetic resonance imagery (MRI),<sup>32</sup> positron emission tomography (PET),<sup>33-35</sup> and intracranial EEG recordings,36,37 have validated LORETA as an efficient and reliable tool to study brain activity. Compared with the first version of LORETA,38 eLORETA has no localization bias in the presence of structured noise in simulated data.39

In eLORETA, a 3-shell spherical head model (brain, scalp, and skull compartments) is used and the solution space is restricted to the cortical gray matter/hippocampus, which comprises 6239 voxels of 5mm × 5mm × 5mm each. The head model for computing the lead field is based on the Montreal Neurological Institute (MNI) brain MRI average.<sup>40</sup>

#### Lagged Phase Synchronization Analysis

For a spatially unbiased lagged phase synchronization analysis we defined regions of interests (ROIs) based on the MNI coordinates of the cortical voxel underlying the 19 electrode sites<sup>41</sup> (for technical details, see supplementary appendix 3). We used a single voxel for each ROI because eLORETA's spatial resolution is relatively low, and expanding the ROI to neighboring voxels could potentially bias the analysis due to the high correlation among them.41 Next, we computed the lagged phase synchronization between all 19 ROIs resulting in a relatively high number (ie, 171) of pairwise combinations. Lagged phase synchronization quantifies the non-linear relationship between 2 ROIs after the instantaneous zero-lag contribution has been removed. Removing this instantaneous zero-lag contribution has been shown to eliminate nonphysiological artifacts, such as volume conduction, which biases relationship measurements such as instantaneous

#### Neural Oscillations as Markers for Psychosis

connectivity.<sup>25</sup> Finally, we used the statistical software  $\mathbb{R}^{42}$  for calculating the distances between ROIs in 3D in order to asses local vs global phase synchronization. The Euclidian distance between ROI1  $(x_1, y_1, z_1)$  and ROI2  $(x_2, y_2, z_2)$  were calculated using the Pythagorean theorem:  $\sqrt{[(x_2-x_1)^2 + (y_2-y_1)^2 + (z_2-z_1)^2]}$  and were subsequently standardized into z-scores.

#### Neurocognitive Assessment

In order to assess the participants' non-verbal capabilities to process and integrate higher-order relationships between individual entities we used the Leistungsprüfsystem Scale 3 (LPS-3), a well-established German intelligence scale for assessing nonverbal (abstract reasoning) abilities.<sup>43</sup> To assess working memory, we used the 2-back task of the Testbatterie zur Aufmerksamkeitsprüfung (TAP).<sup>44</sup>

# Assessment of Positive and Negative Psychotic Symptoms

The Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale Expanded (BPRS-E)<sup>45,46</sup> was used to assess positive and negative psychotic symptoms. The positive psychotic symptom scale was based on the 4 items hallucinations, suspiciousness, unusual thought content, and conceptual disorganization and the negative psychotic symptom scale was based on the items blunted affect, psychomotor retardation and emotional withdrawal, as defined by Velligan et al.<sup>47</sup>

#### Statistical Analyses

In order to identify the CSD differences between groups (ARMS-NT vs HC, ARMS-T vs HC, ARMS-NT vs ARMS-T), we used statistical nonparametric mapping (SnPM).<sup>48</sup> The use of SnPM in eLORETA has been validated<sup>49,50</sup> and utilized in previous clinical studies.<sup>41,51</sup> Differences in cortical oscillations between groups in each frequency band were assessed by voxel-by-voxel independent sample *F*-ratio-tests with a frequency wise normalization. To correct for multiple comparisons across all voxels and all frequencies, a total of 5000 permutations were used to calculate the critical probability threshold (5% probability level).

Next, CSD values were extracted at those ROI that differed between groups and their association with LPS-3 and 2-back tasks performance scores was assessed by linear regression models using neuropsychological performance scores as dependent variables and CSD values, diagnostic group, age, and years of education as independent variables. To test whether the associations between CSD values and neuropsychological performance differed between groups, an interaction term between group and CSD values was included. In addition to this ROI approach, a whole brain analysis was performed by correlating voxel-wise these performance measures with CSD. Furthermore, to correct for multiple testing, this whole brain analysis was based on 5000 permutations to

Page 3 of 11

#### A. Ramyead et al

determine the empirical probability distribution for the maximal statistics under the null hypothesis.<sup>41,52</sup>

To assess group differences in lagged phase synchronization, we fitted a linear mixed-effects model using lagged phase synchronization of the ROI pairs (171 pairs) as the dependent variable and Euclidian distance (within-subjects) and group (between-subjects) along with their interaction as independent variables. The model also included an intercept term that randomly varied per individual. To investigate the impact of positive and negative symptoms on the lagged phase synchronization as a function of anatomical distances, we applied linear mixed-effects models that additionally included BPRS positive and negative symptoms as independent variables. Furthermore, these analyses were repeated for each of the seven different frequencies and corrected for multiple comparison using the Benjamini–Hochberg method.<sup>53</sup>

#### Results

#### Sample Description

Until August 2013, 134 ARMS patients and 97 HC were recruited for the *FePsy* study. Of these, 63 ARMS

and 29 HC had sufficient EEG and follow-up data to be included in the present study. Twenty-three of the included ARMS patients had made a transition to psychosis (ARMS-T) during the follow up and 40 had not (ARMS-NT). None of those who made a transition converted to psychotic mood disorder. The 71 ARMS individuals that were excluded from this study did not differ from the included ARMS individuals with regard to gender, sex, years of education, and BPRS total and positive symptoms scores. Demographic and clinical characteristics of the 3 groups (ie, HC, ARMS-T, and ARMS-NT) are shown in table 1. There was a small overall difference in age (P = .046), which was due to a lower age in HC compared to ARMS-NT, significant at a trend level (P = .053). Furthermore, ARMS-T patients had higher positive symptoms than ARMS-NT (P = .005). Almost all ARMS individuals were antipsychotic naïve; only 4 ARMS individuals (4/63) had received low doses of second-generation antipsychotic medication during no more than 3 weeks for behavioral control by the referring psychiatrist or general practitioner prior to study inclusion.

#### Table 1. Demographic and Clinical Characteristics of HC, ARMS-T, and ARMS-NT Individuals

	HC N = 29	ARMS-NT N = 40	ARMS-T N = 23	P Value
Gender				597
Women	14 (48.3%)	15 (37.5%)	11 (47.8%)	
Men	15 (51.7%)	25 (62, 5%)	12 (52.2%)	
Age	22.4 (5.02)	26 5 (8 42)	263 (713)	046
Years of education	119(193)	11 6 (3 49)	11.2 (2.41)	693
Antidepressants currently	11.5 (1.55)	11.0 (5.15)	11.2 (2.11)	1,000
No		30 (75.0%)	17 (73.9%)	11000
Yes		10 (25.0%)	6 (26.1%)	
Antipsychotics currently		10 (20.070)	0 (20.170)	619
No		38 (95 0%)	21 (91 3%)	.017
Ves		2 (5 00%)	2 (8 70%)	
Mood stabilizer currently		2 (5.0070)	2 (0.7070)	.365
No		40 (100%)	22 (95.7%)	
Yes		0 (0.00%)	1 (4.35%)	
Tranquilizer currently		0 (0.007.0)	1 (110070)	713
No		35 (87.5%)	19 (82,6%)	
Yes		5 (12,5%)	4 (17.4%)	
BPRS positive symptoms		6.33 (2.39)	8.67 (2.71)	.001
BPRS negative symptoms		5.60 (2.72)	5.40 (2.74)	.795
BPRS total score		37.7 (10.5)	42.1 (9.89)	.137
Risk group				.116
Prepsychotic only (APS or BLIPS)		25 (62.5%)	18 (78.3%)	
Genetic risk only		3 (7.50%)	0 (0.00%)	
Mixed prepsychotic + genetic		6 (15.0%)	5 (21.7%)	
Unspecific only		6 (15.0%)	0 (0.00%)	
LPS (nonverbal IO)	119 (9.31)	115 (10.6)	112 (14.3)	.204
2-back task correct responses	13.5 (1.46)	12.0 (3.24)	11.2 (2.51)	.044
Days between EEG and transition to psychosis			423 (449)	

*Note:* HC, healthy controls; ARMS-NT, at-risk mental state patients without later transition to psychosis; ARMS-T, at-risk mental state patients with later transition to psychosis; BPRS, Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale; LPS, Leistungsprüfsystem; APS, attenuated psychotic symptoms; BLIPS, brief, limited intermittent psychotic symptoms. Categorical and continuous variables were compared by Pearson  $\chi^2$  (or Fisher's exact tests if any expected cell frequencies were <5) and ANOVAs, respectively.

Page 4 of 11

#### Source Localization

The average CSD in ARMS-T, ARMS-NT, and HC at each frequency band are depicted in figure 1. In ARMS-T and ARMS-NT, the highest CSD values were present in the delta (0.82 vs 0.63 µA/mm<sup>2</sup>) followed by the gamma frequency band (0.67 vs 0.57 µA/mm<sup>2</sup>), whereas in HC they were in alpha2 (0.55 µA/mm<sup>2</sup>) and delta (0.43 µA/ mm<sup>2</sup>), respectively. In ARMS-T patients delta activity seemed to be relatively distributed throughout the cortex, particularly in frontal and parieto-occipital areas, while in HC and ARMS-NT delta activity was more localized in the frontal cortex. In the gamma band, source frontal activity seemed to progressively increase from HC to ARMS-NT to ARMS-T. Interestingly, statistical analyses confirmed that ARMS-T had increased gamma activity in the medial prefrontal cortex (mPFC) bilaterally (BA 10), with a global maximum in the left hemisphere (X = -5, Y = 66, Z = 15, t = 4.59, P < .05, corrected)(see figure 2a).

#### Current Source Analyses and Neurocognitive Measurements

A linear regression model with cognitive performance in the LPS-3 as dependent variables and CSD activity in the gamma frequency band at the mPFC and group (ARMS-T vs HC) as independent variables revealed a significant main effect of group (P < .001, corrected) and interaction between group and mPFC activity (P < .001, corrected). This interaction was due to a positive

#### Neural Oscillations as Markers for Psychosis

relationship between LPS-3 and mPFC activity in the ARMS-T group (P < .001, corrected) but not in HC (P = .140, corrected) (see figure 2b). In a similar model including performance in the 2-back task as dependent variable, there were no significant main effect of mPFC activity and interaction effect between mPFC activity and group when corrected for multiple comparisons. These results were also found using conventional EEG measurements (supplementary appendix 1). A whole brain voxel-wise correlation analysis revealed that the CSD of gamma oscillations was highly correlated with LPS-3 performance in ARMS-T (r = .734, P < .001, corrected), but not in ARMS-NT and HC, and the global maximum was located at (X = -5, Y = 65, Z = 15) (supplementary appendix 2).

#### Lagged Phase Synchronization Across Distributed Brain Regions

Linear mixed-effects models with lagged phase synchronization as dependent variables, Euclidian distance, group and their interaction as independent variable and a random intercept per subject, revealed significant main effects of Euclidian distance for each frequency band (all Ps < .001, corrected). This was due to decreased lagged phase synchronization with increasing distances between the ROIs (171 pairs) in all frequencies except for the delta band, which demonstrated an opposite association. In addition, there was a significant interaction between group and Euclidian distance for lagged phase synchronization



Fig. 1. For illustrative purposes, the average current source density (µA/mm<sup>2</sup>) by group and frequency bands.

#### A. Ramyead et al



Fig. 2. (A) eLORETA statistical map of gamma band differences between ARMS-T and HC and (B) correlations between gamma activity (µA/mm2) at the medial prefrontal cortex (mPFC) and LPS-3 performance in ARMS-T and HC.

of beta1 oscillations (P < .001, corrected), which was due to a stronger decrease of lagged phase synchronization with increasing anatomical distance in the ARMS-T group compared to the ARMS-NT and HC groups (see figure 3).

interaction occurred with negative symptoms (P = .022,

Moreover, a linear mixed-effect model that additionally included BPRS positive symptoms as an independent variable revealed a significant second order interaction between lagged phase synchronization, distance and BPRS positive symptoms in the beta1 frequency band (P = .002, corrected), indicating that higher positivesymptoms in the ARMS-T group was associated with a particular strong decrease of lagged phase synchronization with increasing distance (see figure 4a). The same

Page 6 of 11

corrected) (see figure 4b). In both models, the interaction between Euclidian distance and group remained significant, indicating that this interaction was not due to different psychopathology in ARMS-T and ARMS-NT.

#### Discussion

In this study, we assessed by means of electrophysiological neuroimaging methods the CSD distribution and laggedphase synchronization of neural oscillations across brain areas in patients at-risk for psychosis and HC. Consistent with our predictions, we found: (1) in comparison to HC, increased CSD of frontal gamma oscillations (30-50 Hz) in those patients who later transitioned to psychosis. Moreover, in ARMS-T gamma activity was positively

Neural Oscillations as Markers for Psychosis



Fig. 3. The lagged phase-synchronization of the beta 1 frequency band as a function of distance. Shaded areas cover regression coefficients with  $\pm 1$  SE.

correlated with cognitive performance as assessed by the LPS-3. (2) We revealed that the inverse relationship between lagged phase synchronization and Euclidian distance was steeper in the ARMS-T patients than the other groups. This effect was most pronounced in patients with elevated negative and positive symptoms. These findings provide strong evidence that patients who will later make the transition to psychosis are characterized by impairments in neural oscillations.

#### CSD Analyses

The revealed alteration in mPFC gamma oscillations in ARMS-T patients is in line with numerous studies reporting abnormal gamma oscillations in schizophrenia<sup>2,54,55</sup> and extends these findings by demonstrating that prefrontal gamma oscillations are already affected in high-risk patients that later transitioned to psychosis. Although both an increase and a decrease of gamma oscillations have extensively been documented in patients suffering from psychosis, an increase has mostly been found in unmedicated patients exhibiting positive symptoms.<sup>11</sup> This is in line with our ARMS-T patients who fit these criteria and could explain the here revealed increase in the medial prefrontal gamma oscillations.

As the mPFC has been shown to be modulated by gamma oscillations<sup>56</sup> and to be associated with seemingly disparate cognitive functions such as detecting high-order relationships,<sup>57-60</sup> planning and visualizing the future<sup>61</sup> and constructing social and emotional judgments,<sup>62</sup> our finding of increased gamma activity suggests that ARMS-T patients, already at baseline, have an impaired mPFC that could potentially explain cognitive abnormalities.<sup>63,64</sup> Indeed, we found that gamma oscillation in mPFC [Brodmann area (BA) 10] correlated with neurocognitive performance in the LPS-3, a task in which patients are asked to find which item does not belong to a series of shapes. Such a detection of a higher-order relationship between individual entities was previously found to be associated with activation in BA 10 in semantic<sup>57,59</sup>

Page 7 of 11



#### A. Ramyead et al

Fig. 4. (A) The lagged phase-synchronization of the beta 1 frequency band as a function of distance for each of 4 different values of BPRS positive symptoms. (B) The lagged phase-synchronization of the beta 1 frequency band as a function of distance for each of 4 different values of BPRS negative symptoms. Shaded areas cover regression coefficients with ±1 SE.

and visual-based tasks,<sup>58,60</sup> which is in line with the here revealed association between LPS-3 performance and mPFC gamma oscillations. However, the correlation between LPS-3 performance and gamma oscillations was positive, suggesting that increased medial prefrontal gamma oscillations in the ARMS-T group may be an adaptive and compensatory process. A speculative explanation would be that patients with a high capacity to detect higher-order relationships, as indexed by the LPS-3 test and by gamma oscillation in the BA10, are more cognitively equipped to make sense of their altered psychological state.

Page 8 of 11

#### Lagged Phase Synchronization Across Distributed Brain Regions

We revealed that ARMS-T patients show stronger decreasing lagged phase synchronicity with increasing Euclidian distance than ARMS-NT and HC (figure 3). This negative association is particularly present in patients with high positive symptoms (figure 4).

Thus, through the increased synchronization in the shorter inter-regional distances of the brain characterized in ARMS-T individuals, the influence of the longrange synchronicity is reduced. This could result from the disruption in the volume and organization of anatomical

connections, which is supported by the findings of reduced grey matter volume in ARMS-T<sup>65</sup> and its association with beta oscillations.3 Therefore, this could lead to the situation that distributed cortical areas can no longer communicate efficiently and that psychological entities like perception and cognition are no longer adequately integrated. These findings support the increasingly accepted notion that the neuropsychological impairments associated with schizophrenic psychoses are due to distributed impairments involving the coordinated activity among numerous cortical areas.3 Importantly, given that we observed increased synchronization in the beta1 band already before transition to psychosis, this could indicate an increased liability for psychosis and thereby help to improve the prediction of psychosis.

#### Limitations

The results of the present study are constrained by a number of limitations: All data were acquired using a relatively low-density EEG system which is commonly used in the clinical field for practical reasons. Even though numerous recent studies have shown that CSD and connectivity analyses during resting-state could reliably be performed using a 19 channels EEG system,66-68 we believe that the true potential of the eLORETA analyses could not be fully utilized. Moreover, to control for the strong correlation between adjacent voxels in the phase synchronization analyses, we could only choose 19 ROIs that would be measured by 19 channels and yield only 171 connections. Therefore, future studies should conduct these analyses again using higher density EEG systems.

#### Conclusion

Taken together, our result of a heightened gamma activity in the mPFC in ARMS-T patients could potentially reveal the neural underpinnings for an abnormal cognitive integration. Moreover, the increased lagged phase synchronicity characterized across smaller inter-regional brain areas in the beta1 frequency suggests anatomical abnormalities that could be hindering the proper communication between various cortical areas. These findings provide strong evidence that patients who will later make the transition to psychosis are characterized by impairments in neural oscillations.

#### Supplementary Material

Supplementary material is available at http://schizophreniabulletin.oxfordjournals.org.

#### Funding

This work was supported by the Swiss National Science Foundation (3200-057216.99, 3200-0572216.99, PBBSB-106936, and 3232BO-119382); the Nora van Meeuwen-

#### Neural Oscillations as Markers for Psychosis

Haefliger Stiftung, Basel (CH); and by unconditional grants from the Novartis Foundation, Bristol-Myers Squibb, GmbH (CH), Eli Lilly SA (CH), AstraZeneca AG (CH), Janssen-Cilag AG (CH), and Sanofi-Synthelabo AG (CH).

#### Acknowledgments

The authors thank all study participants and the referring specialists. The authors also would like to thank Claudine Pfister and Laura Egloff for their help with the preparation and submission of the manuscript.

All authors declare not to have any conflicts of interest that might be interpreted as influencing the content of the manuscript.

#### References

- 1. Kindler J, Hubl D, Strik WK, Dierks T, Koenig T. Restingstate EEG in schizophrenia: auditory verbal hallucinations are related to shortening of specific microstates. Clin Neurophysiol. 2011;122:1179-1182.
- 2. Light GA, Hsu JL, Hsieh MH, et al. Gamma band oscillations reveal neural network cortical coherence dysfunction in schizophrenia patients. Biol Psychiatry. 2006;60:1231-1240.
- 3. Uhlhaas PJ, Singer W. Abnormal neural oscillations and synchrony in schizophrenia. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2010;11:100-113.
- 4. Phillips WA, Silverstein SM. Convergence of biological and psychological perspectives on cognitive coordination in schizophrenia. Behav Brain Sci. 2003;26:65-82; discussion 82.
- 5. Buzsáki G, Draguhn A. Neuronal oscillations in cortical networks, Science, 2004:304:1926-1929.
- 6. Farzan F, Barr MS, Levinson AJ, et al. Evidence for gamma inhibition deficits in the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex of patients with schizophrenia. Brain. 2010;133:1505-1514.
- 7. Lewis DA, Curley AA, Glausier JR, Volk DW. Cortical parvalbumin interneurons and cognitive dysfunction in schizophrenia. Trends Neurosci. 2012:35:57-67.
- 8. Minzenberg MJ, Firl AJ, Yoon JH, Gomes GC, Reinking C, Carter CS. Gamma oscillatory power is impaired during cognitive control independent of medication status in first-episode schizophrenia. Neuropsychopharmacology. 2010;35:2590-2599.
- 9. Jensen O, Kaiser J, Lachaux JP. Human gamma-frequency oscillations associated with attention and memory. Trends Neurosci. 2007;30:317-324.
- 10. Gallinat J, Winterer G, Herrmann CS, Senkowski D. Reduced oscillatory gamma-band responses in unmedicated schizophrenic patients indicate impaired frontal network processing. Clin Neurophysiol. 2004;115:1863-1874.
- 11. Lee KH, Williams LM, Breakspear M, Gordon E. Synchronous gamma activity: a review and contribution to an integrative neuroscience model of schizophrenia. Brain Res Brain Res Rev. 2003;41:57-78.
- 12. Herrmann CS, Demiralp T. Human EEG gamma oscillations in neuropsychiatric disorders. Clin Neurophysiol. 2005;116:2719-2733.
- Kopell N, Ermentrout GB, Whittington MA, Traub RD. Gamma rhythms and beta rhythms have different synchronization properties. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2000;97:1867-1872.

Page 9 of 11

http://sch

Downloaded from http://schizophreniabulletin.oxfordjournals.org/ at UniversitA¤t Basel on January 29,

2015

#### A. Ramyead et al

- Bibbig A, Traub RD, Whittington MA. Long-range synchronization of gamma and beta oscillations and the plasticity of excitatory and inhibitory synapses: a network model. *J Neurophysiol.* 2002;88:1634–1654.
- Tallon-Baudry C, Bertrand O, Fischer C. Oscillatory synchrony between human extrastriate areas during visual shortterm memory maintenance. J Neurosci. 2001;21:RC177.
- von Stein A, Rappelsberger P, Sarnthein J, Petsche H. Synchronization between temporal and parietal cortex during multimodal object processing in man. *Cereb Cortex*. 1999;9:137–150.
- Kahn RS, Keefe RS. Schizophrenia is a cognitive illness: time for a change in focus. JAMA Psychiatry. 2013;70:1107–1112.
- Keefe RS, Harvey PD. Cognitive impairment in schizophrenia. Handb Exp Pharmacol. 2012;213:11–37.
- Riecher-Rössler A, Pflueger MO, Aston J, et al. Efficacy of using cognitive status in predicting psychosis: a 7-year followup. *Biol Psychiatry*. 2009;66:1023–1030.
- 20. Insel TR. Rethinking schizophrenia. Nature. 2010;468:187–193.
- Zimmermann R, Gschwandtner U, Wilhelm FH, Pflueger MO, Riecher-Rössler A, Fuhr P. EEG spectral power and negative symptoms in at-risk individuals predict transition to psychosis. *Schizophr Res.* 2010;123:208–216.
- Gschwandtner U, Pflueger MO, Semenin V, Gaggiotti M, Riecher-Rössler A, Fuhr P. EEG: a helpful tool in the prediction of psychosis. *Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci.* 2009;259:257–262.
- van Tricht MJ, Ruhrmann S, Arns M, et al. Can quantitative EEG measures predict clinical outcome in subjects at clinical high risk for psychosis? A prospective multicenter study. *Schizophr Res.* 2014;153:42–47.
- Ranlund S, Nottage J, Shaikh M, et al. Resting EEG in psychosis and at-risk populations—a possible endophenotype? *Schizophr Res.* 2014;153:96–102.
- Pascual-Marqui RD, Lehmann D, Koukkou M, et al. Assessing interactions in the brain with exact low-resolution electromagnetic tomography. *Philos Trans A Math Phys Eng Sci.* 2011;369:3768–3784.
- 26. Jones NC, Reddy M, Anderson P, Salzberg MR, O'Brien TJ, Pinault D. Acute administration of typical and atypical antipsychotics reduces EEG γ power, but only the preclinical compound LY379268 reduces the ketamine-induced rise in γ power. Int J Neuropsychopharmacol. 2012;15:657–668.
- Riecher-Rössler A, Gschwandtner U, Aston J, et al. The Basel early-detection-of-psychosis (FEPSY)-study design and preliminary results. *Acta Psychiatr Scand*. 2007;115(2):114-125.
- Riecher-Rössler A, Aston J, Ventura J, et al. The Basel Screening Instrument for Psychosis (BSIP): development, structure, reliability and validity. *Fortschr Neurol Psychiatr.* 2008;76:207–216.
- Yung AR, Phillips LJ, McGorry PD, et al. Prediction of psychosis. A step towards indicated prevention of schizophrenia. *Br J Psychiatry Suppl.* 1998;172:14–20.
- Vitacco D, Brandeis D, Pascual-Marqui R, Martin E. Correspondence of event-related potential tomography and functional magnetic resonance imaging during language processing. *Hum Brain Mapp.* 2002;17:4–12.
- Mulert C, Jäger L, Schmitt R, et al. Integration of fMRI and simultaneous EEG: towards a comprehensive understanding of localization and time-course of brain activity in target detection. *Neuroimage*. 2004;22:83–94.

Page 10 of 11

- Worrell GA, Lagerlund TD, Sharbrough FW, et al. Localization of the epileptic focus by low-resolution electromagnetic tomography in patients with a lesion demonstrated by MRI. *Brain Topogr.* 2000;12:273–282.
- Zumsteg D, Wennberg RA, Treyer V, Buck A, Wieser HG. H2(15)O or 13NH3 PET and electromagnetic tomography (LORETA) during partial status epilepticus. *Neurology*. 2005;65:1657–1660.
- Pizzagalli D, Oakes T, Fox A, et al. Functional but not structural subgenual prefrontal cortex abnormalities in melancholia. *Mol Psychiatry* 2003;9:393–405.
- Dierks T, Jelic V, Pascual-Marqui RD, et al. Spatial pattern of cerebral glucose metabolism (PET) correlates with localization of intracerebral EEG-generators in Alzheimer's disease. *Clin Neurophysiol.* 2000;111:1817–1824.
- Zumsteg D, Friedman A, Wieser HG, Wennberg RA. Propagation of interictal discharges in temporal lobe epilepsy: correlation of spatiotemporal mapping with intracranial foramen ovale electrode recordings. *Clin Neurophysiol.* 2006;117:2615–2626.
- Zumsteg D, Lozano AM, Wennberg RA. Depth electrode recorded cerebral responses with deep brain stimulation of the anterior thalamus for epilepsy. *Clin Neurophysiol.* 2006;117:1602–1609.
- Pascual-Marqui RD, Michel CM, Lehmann D. Low resolution electromagnetic tomography: a new method for localizing electrical activity in the brain. *Int J Psychophysiol.* 1994;18:49–65.
- Pascual-Marqui RD. Discrete, 3D distributed, linear imaging methods of electric neuronal activity. Part 1: exact, zero error localization. arXiv preprint. 2007;arXiv:07103341.
- Mazziotta J, Toga A, Evans A, et al. A probabilistic atlas and reference system for the human brain: International Consortium for Brain Mapping (ICBM). *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci.* 2001;356:1293–1322.
- Canuet L, Tellado I, Couceiro V, et al. Resting-state network disruption and APOE genotype in Alzheimer's disease: a lagged functional connectivity study. *PLoS ONE*. 2012;7:e46289.
- R Core Team. R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing [computer program]. Version 3.0.2; 2013.
- Horn W. LPS Leistungsprüfsystem. Göttingen: Hogrefe; 1983.
- Kirchner WK. Age differences in short-term retention of rapidly changing information. J Exp Psychol. 1958;55:352–358.
- Ventura J, Green MF, Shaner A, Liberman RP. Training and quality assurance with the Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale: "the drift busters." Int J Methods Psychiatr Res. 1993;3:221–244.
- Lukoff D, Nuechterlein K, Ventura J. Manual for the expanded brief psychiatric rating scale. *Schizophr Bull*. 1986;12:594–602.
- Velligan D, Prihoda T, Dennehy E, et al. Brief psychiatric rating scale expanded version: how do new items affect factor structure? *Psychiatry Res.* 2005;135:217–228.
- Holmes AP, Blair RC, Watson JD, Ford I. Nonparametric analysis of statistic images from functional mapping experiments. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 1996;16:7–22.
- Anderer P, Pascual-Marqui RD, Semlitsch HV, Saletu B. Differential effects of normal aging on sources of standard N1, target N1 and target P300 auditory event-related brain potentials revealed by low resolution electromagnetic tomography (LORETA). *Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol*. 1998;108:160–174.

#### Neural Oscillations as Markers for Psychosis

- Pascual-Marqui RD, Lehmann D, Koenig T, et al. Low resolution brain electromagnetic tomography (LORETA) functional imaging in acute, neuroleptic-naive, first-episode, productive schizophrenia. *Psychiatry Res.* 1999;90:169–179.
- Canuet L, Ishii R, Iwase M, et al. Psychopathology and working memory-induced activation of the prefrontal cortex in schizophrenia-like psychosis of epilepsy: Evidence from magnetoencephalography. *Psychiatry Clin Neurosci.* 2011;65:183–190.
- Hubl D, Koenig T, Strik WK, Garcia LM, Dierks T. Competition for neuronal resources: how hallucinations make themselves heard. *Br J Psychiatry*. 2007;190:57–62.
- Benjamini Y, Hochberg Y. Controlling the false discovery rate: a practical and powerful approach to multiple testing. J R Stat Soc B Methodol. 1995;57:289–300.
- Ferrarelli F, Massimini M, Peterson MJ, et al. Reduced evoked gamma oscillations in the frontal cortex in schizophrenia patients: a TMS/EEG study. *Am J Psychiatry*. 2008;165:996–1005.
- Pomarol-Clotet E, Salvador R, Sarró S, et al. Failure to deactivate in the prefrontal cortex in schizophrenia: dysfunction of the default mode network? *Psychol Med.* 2008;38:1185–1193.
- Minzenberg MJ, Firl AJ, Yoon JH, Gomes GC, Reinking C, Carter CS. Gamma oscillatory power is impaired during cognitive control independent of medication status in first-episode schizophrenia. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. 2010;35:2590–2599.
- Wendelken C, Nakhabenko D, Donohue SE, Carter CS, Bunge SA. "Brain is to thought as stomach is to ??": investigating the role of rostrolateral prefrontal cortex in relational reasoning. J Cogn Neurosci. 2008;20:682–693.
- Bunge SA, Helskog EH, Wendelken C. Left, but not right, rostrolateral prefrontal cortex meets a stringent test of the relational integration hypothesis. *Neuroimage*. 2009;46:338-342.

- Bunge SA, Wendelken C, Badre D, Wagner AD. Analogical reasoning and prefrontal cortex: evidence for separable retrieval and integration mechanisms. *Cereb Cortex*. 2005;15:239–249.
- Smith R, Keramatian K, Christoff K. Localizing the rostrolateral prefrontal cortex at the individual level. *Neuroimage*. 2007;36:1387–1396.
- Barbey AK, Krueger F, Grafman J. Structured event complexes in the medial prefrontal cortex support counterfactual representations for future planning. *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci.* 2009;364:1291–1300.
- Mitchell JP, Banaji MR, Macrae CN. The link between social cognition and self-referential thought in the medial prefrontal cortex. J Cogn Neurosci. 2005;17:1306–1315.
- Whitfield-Gabrieli S, Ford JM. Default mode network activity and connectivity in psychopathology. *Annu Rev Clin Psychol.* 2012;8:49–76.
- Broyd SJ, Demanuele C, Debener S, Helps SK, James CJ, Sonuga-Barke EJ. Default-mode brain dysfunction in mental disorders: a systematic review. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* 2009;33:279–296.
- Borgwardt SJ, McGuire PK, Aston J, et al. Structural brain abnormalities in individuals with an at-risk mental state who later develop psychosis. Br J Psychiatry Suppl. 2007;51:s69–s75.
- Babiloni C, Bosco P, Ghidoni R, et al. Homocysteine and electroencephalographic rhythms in Alzheimer disease: a multicentric study. *Neuroscience*. 2007;145:942–954.
- Gianotti LR, Künig G, Lehmann D, et al. Correlation between disease severity and brain electric LORETA tomography in Alzheimer's disease. *Clin Neurophysiol*. 2007;118:186–196.
- Babiloni C, Carducci F, Lizio R, et al. Resting state cortical electroencephalographic rhythms are related to gray matter volume in subjects with mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease. *Hum Brain Mapp.* 2013;34:1427–1446.

Publication 2: "Prediction of psychosis using neural oscillations and machine learning in neuroleptic-naïve at-risk patients"

Taylor & Francis

THE WORLD JOURNAL OF BIOLOGICAL PSYCHIATRY, 2015 http://dx.doi.org/10.3109/15622975.2015.1083614

ORIGINAL INVESTIGATION

# Prediction of psychosis using neural oscillations and machine learning in neuroleptic-naïve at-risk patients

AVINASH RAMYEAD<sup>1</sup>, ERICH STUDERUS<sup>1</sup>, MICHAEL KOMETER<sup>2</sup>, MARTINA UTTINGER<sup>1</sup>, UTE GSCHWANDTNER<sup>3</sup>, PETER FUHR<sup>3</sup> & ANITA RIECHER-RÖSSLER<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Basel Psychiatric Clinics, Center for Gender Research and Early Detection, Basel, Switzerland, <sup>2</sup>Neuropsychopharmacology and Brain Imaging Research Unit, University Hospital of Psychiatry, Zurich, Switzerland, and <sup>3</sup>Department of Neurology, University Hospital Basel, Basel, Switzerland

#### ABSTRACT

Objectives: This study investigates whether abnormal neural oscillations, which have been shown to precede the onset of frank psychosis, could be used towards the individualised prediction of psychosis in clinical high-risk patients. *Methods*: We assessed the individualised prediction of psychosis by detecting specific patterns of beta and gamma oscillations using machine-learning algorithms. Prediction models were trained and tested on 53 neuroleptic-naïve patients with a clinical high-risk for psychosis. Of these, 18 later transitioned to psychosis. All patients were followed up for at least 3 years. For an honest estimation of the generalisation capacity, the predictive performance of the models was assessed in unseen test cases using repeated nested cross-validation. *Results*: Transition to psychosis could be predicted from current-source density (CSD; area under the curve [AUC] = 0.77), but not from lagged phase synchronicity data (LPS; AUC = 0.56). Combining both modalities did not improve the predictive accuracy (AUC = 0.78). The left superior temporal gyrus, the left inferior parietal lobule and the precuneus most strongly contributed to the prediction of psychosis. *Conclusions*: Our results suggest that CSD measurements extracted from clinical resting state EEG can help to improve the prediction of psychosis on a single-subject level.

ARTICLE HISTORY Received 3 March 2015 Revised 21 July 2015 Accepted 12 August 2015

KEY WORDS Schizophrenia, psychosis, machine learning, EEG, current source density

#### Introduction

Schizophrenic psychoses are increasingly acknowledged as neurodevelopmental disorders whose signs and symptoms can sometimes be observed as early as in childhood (Insel 2010). A delay between the diagnosis and the treatment of these disorders ranges from 1 to 3 years (Riecher-Rössler et al. 2006) and could result in severe negative ramifications such as a worse functional outcome (Insel 2010), loss of grey-matter volume (Fusar-Poli et al. 2011a), higher cognitive deterioration (Amminger et al. 2002), higher dosage of neuroleptics needed (McGorry et al. 1996) and higher overall treatment costs (Moscarelli 1994). By contrast, therapeutic actions in the earliest phases of the disease could considerably improve the prognosis of these individuals (Stafford et al. 2013).

In the last two decades, there has been increased interest in the early detection of psychosis and reliable criteria have been established internationally to detect an at-risk mental state (ARMS) for psychosis. As only about one-third of ARMS patients eventually develop psychosis (Fusar-Poli et al. 2012), and about one-third remit from their risk state (Simon et al. 2013), further riskstratification is required to identify subgroups with specific needs and response patterns that could improve the cost-benefit ratio of preventive interventions (Ruhrmann et al. 2014). Although individualised prediction models for psychosis based on structural magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) achieved promising predictive accuracies (Koutsouleris et al. 2014), it has not been investigated whether the same could be obtained using more cost-efficient measures, such as clinical restingstate EEG.

Although both an increase and decrease in gamma activity has been noted in patients with schizophrenia (Herrmann and Demiralp 2005), heightened activity has consistently been reported in unmedicated patients suffering from positive symptoms while the opposite has largely been found in those suffering from negative symptoms (Herrmann and Demiralp 2005; Lee et al.

CONTACT Professor Anita Riecher-Rössler, MD 💿 anita.riecher@upkbs.ch 🕤 University of Basel Psychiatric Clinics, Center for Gender Research and Early Recognition, Kornhausgasse 7, CH-4051 Basel, Switzerland

Supplemental data for this article can be accessed at http://dx.doi.org/10.3109/15622975.2015.1083614
© 2015 Taylor & Francis

#### 2 🛞 A. RAMYEAD ET AL.

2003). While the gamma band tends to be associated with the precise timing of neural interactions in localised small networks (Uhlhaas and Singer 2013), the beta band is known to be predominantly involved in modulating neural communications, albeit with a reduced precision, amongst broadly distributed cortical networks (Kopell et al. 2000). For instance, it has been shown that beta oscillations mediate interactions of distributed functional networks involved in multimodal sensory processing and sensory-motor coordination during normal brain functioning (Uhlhaas and Singer 2013). Interestingly, all these attentional processes are deeply perturbed in patients with schizophrenia (Morris et al. 2012), suggesting a disturbed long-ranged neural communication.

Given these accumulated evidence on the associations between abnormal high-frequency oscillations and schizophrenic psychoses, high-frequency oscillations may also be altered in ARMS patients with later transition to full blown psychosis (ARMS-T) and could therefore serve as neurophysiological biomarkers for predicting psychosis. In fact, in a recent study Ramyead et al. (2014) have demonstrated, using a univariate approach, that ARMS-T patients are characterised by atypical gamma current-source density (CSD) in the medial prefrontal cortex along with abnormal lagged phase synchronisation (LPS) of beta1 oscillations across brain areas. However, they did not investigate whether these group differences could be exploited to make accurate predictions on a single-subject level, thereby potentially contributing to informed clinical decisionmaking. Thus, the aim of this study was to investigate whether an accurate prediction of psychosis can be achieved by CSD, LPS or both measures at the same time in order to detect potential signatures associated with later transition to psychosis. To this end, we applied state-of-the-art machine-learning algorithms to source localised clinical EEG measures.

In the past few years, there has been an increased interest in applying multivariate pattern-recognition algorithms in various fields, ranging from genomics (Liu et al. 2013) to cybersecurity (Dua and Du 2011), with substantial success. Although these techniques have been successfully applied to neuroanatomical (Koutsouleris et al. 2014) and neuropsychological data (Koutsouleris et al. 2012) in order to predict psychosis in ARMS patients, no study has applied them to clinical resting-state EEG data. This is surprising as in many early detection centres for psychosis, resting-state EEG is routinely used in ARMS patients for signs of organic brain disorders such as limbic encephalitis or epilepsy with relatively low cost. Moreover, neuronal oscillations have been strongly associated with the pathophysiology

of schizophrenic psychoses (Uhlhaas and Singer 2013). Furthermore, previous studies using clinical EEG for prediction of psychosis are limited as they included atrisk patients already medicated with antipsychotics (up to about 40% in one instance (van Tricht et al. 2014)). These medications have been shown to change neural oscillations (Centorrino et al. 2002) and are likely to alter the natural trajectory of psychosis, therefore potentially yielding misleading biomarkers.

To overcome these weaknesses, we set out to employ a machine-learning algorithm, the least absolute shrinkage and selection operator (LASSO), that detects multivariate patterns of high-frequency oscillations across different brain regions on the same sample of patients as in our previous study (Ramyead et al. 2014). However, compared to the previous sample, we excluded the patients who were already medicated with neuroleptics due to the reasons mentioned earlier. To make use of three-dimensional CSD and LPS of high-frequencies (beta1, beta2, gamma) oscillations as input variables, we applied the inverse solution technique exact lowresolution electromagnetic tomography (eLORETA), which allows for a reliable source localisation of brain activity analyses at individual frequencies (Pascual-Marqui et al. 2011). Finally, we conducted our analysis on a group of ARMS patients which were followed-up over the course of at least three years to determine whether they later made transition to psychosis (ARMS-T) or not (ARMS-NT). We hypothesised that based on their specific pattern of CSD and/or LPS in the high frequencies at 19 cortical regions of interests (ROIs) ARMS-T individuals could be separated from ARMS-NT individuals with good accuracy.

#### Methods

#### Setting and recruitment

The EEG data analysed in this study were collected as part of the Basel *Früherkennung* von *Psychosen* (*FePsy*) project, a prospective multilevel study aiming to improve the early detection of psychosis (Riecher-Rössler et al. 2007; Riecher-Rössler et al. 2009). The study was approved by the ethics committee of the University of Basel. All participants provided written informed consent. Patients recruited for this study were help-seeking consecutive referrals to the *FePsy* Clinic at the University Psychiatric Clinics Basel, which was specifically set up to identify, assess, and treat individuals in the early stages of psychosis. Most participants were referred to the early detection clinic via the University Psychiatric Outpatient Department of Basel or a psychiatrist in private practice. Some individuals were also referred from other physicians, including general practitioners, or came on their own.

#### Screening procedure

The Basel Screening Instrument for Psychosis (BSIP; Riecher-Rössler et al. 2008) was applied to identify ARMS individuals. The BSIP is largely based on the PACE inclusion/exclusion criteria (Yung et al. 1998) and has been shown to have a high predictive validity and a good interrater reliability (Riecher-Rössler et al. 2008). Exclusion criteria for patients were age <18 years, insufficient knowledge of German, IQ < 70, previous episode of schizophrenic psychosis treated with antipsychotics, psychosis clearly due to organic reasons or substance abuse, or psychotic symptoms within a clearly diagnosed depression or borderline personality disorder. For this study, we included all ARMS patients that were recruited for the FePsy study between March 2000 and August 2012 and had a clinical EEG session of at least 15 min at baseline assessment. They were followed-up at regular intervals in order to distinguish those who later transitioned to frank psychosis (ARMS-T) from those who did not (ARMS-NT). During the first year of the follow-up, ARMS individuals were assessed for transition to psychosis monthly, during the second and third years they were assessed every 3 months, and thereafter annually using the transition criteria of Yung et al. (1998). In this study, individuals were only classified as ARMS-NT if they had a follow-up duration of at least 3 years and did not develop frank psychosis.

# Assessment of positive and negative psychotic symptoms

The Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale Expanded (BPRS-E; Lukoff et al. 1986; Ventura et al. 1993) was used to assess positive and negative psychotic symptoms. The positive psychotic symptom scale was based on the four items hallucinations, suspiciousness, unusual thought content, and conceptual disorganisation and the negative psychotic symptom scale was based on the items blunted affect, psychomotor retardation and emotional withdrawal, as defined by Velligan et al. (2005).

#### **EEG recordings**

EEG data were recorded at the University Hospital of Basel. Patients sat in a quiet room in an eyes-closed resting-state condition for about 20 min. Every 3 min, subjects were asked to open their eyes for a period of 5–6 s. At any signs of behavioural and/or EEG drowsiness, the patients were verbally asked to open their eyes. EEG data were sampled at a rate of 250 Hz by 19 gold cup electrodes (Nicolet Biomedical Inc., Madison, Wisconsin) referenced to linked ears. Electrodes impedances were kept below  $5\Omega$ .

#### Artefact rejection

EEG pre-processing was performed using Brain Vision Analyzer© 2.0 software (Brain Products GmbH, Munich, Germany). We processed each EEG in parallel split into two branches, one filtered at 0.5 Hz and one at 1 Hz. We did so in order to apply the Independent Component Analysis (ICA) matrix from the most stable signal (1 Hz) to the one that conserved the most signal (0.5 Hz). Both branches were handled in the same way up to the step that involved re-referencing to the common average. As a first step, artefact rejection was performed manually, based on visual inspection, to remove epochs containing extreme ocular artefacts, muscles and/or cardiac contamination and bad signals due to random movements. Biased extended Infomax ICA analyses were then performed for the removal of residual eye movements, eye-blinking, muscles and non-biological components contaminated with high gamma frequencies of 50 Hz and above as measured by Fast Fourier Transform (FFT) of the ICA components (resolution at 1 Hz, power µV2, Hanning window length of 10%). After applying the ICA corrected matrix of the data filtered at 1 Hz to the one filtered at 0.5 Hz, we re-referenced the data to common average. Finally, another manual rejection based on visual inspection was performed to exclude remaining artefacts as mentioned earlier.

#### **CSD** analyses

EEGs were transformed into reference-free CSD estimates achieved by the Laplacian Weighted Minimum Norm algorithm (Pascual-Marqui 2007). Compared to conventional EEGs based on voltage, accumulated evidence have indicated that the use of CSD as a measure of brain activity allows reliable spatial analysis (Michel et al. 2004) by disentangling the EEG signals from various biological and non-biological artefacts, thus yielding measures that more closely represent the neuronal current generators (Tenke et al. 2011).

The electrode montage in the present study has been shown to be an acceptable EEG spatial sampling for the estimation of cortical sources of eyes-closed restingstate EEG rhythms as these oscillatory rhythms are widely characterised across all human cerebral cortex when compared to the demarcated functional topography of event-related EEG changes. Consequently, the oscillatory rhythms acquired during eye-closed

#### 4 🕢 A. RAMYEAD ET AL.

resting-state EEG can properly be sampled with a relatively low number of electrodes, as opposed to the higher density electrode montage required for observing the functional topography of stimuli-related EEG activity (Babiloni et al. 2013). This relatively low-spatial sampling of EEG oscillatory rhythms is robust as LORETA solutions are intrinsically maximally smoothed at source space thanks to its regularisation procedure (Pascual-Marqui et al. 1994; Babiloni et al. 2013;).

To compute the intracortical CSD of neural oscillations, we used eLORETA (Pascual-Marqui et al. 2011) on EEG data segmented into 2-s epochs (671 epochs on average, and groups did not significantly differ in the number of segments). eLORETA is a neurophysiological imaging technique based on weighted minimum norm inverse solution procedures allowing for the 3D modelling of the EEG CSD with an exact localisation performance, with a high correlation of neural sources that are in close proximity. Numerous studies based on neuroimaging tools, such as functional (Mulert et al. 2004) and structural MRI (Worrell et al. 2000), positron emission tomography (PET; Zumsteg et al. 2005) and intracranial EEG recordings (Zumsteg et al. 2006) have validated LORETA as an efficient and reliable tool to study brain activity. Compared to the first version of LORETA (Pascual-Margui et al. 1994), the most recent version, namely, eLORETA has no localisation bias in the presence of structured noise (Pascual-Marqui 2007).

In eLORETA, a three-shell spherical head model (brain, scalp and skull compartments) is assumed and the solution space is restricted to the cortical grey-matter and the hippocampus. In total, the solution space comprises 6239 voxels of  $5 \times 5 \times 5$  mm each. The head model for computing the lead field is based on the Montreal Neurological Institute (MNI) brain MRI average (Pascual-Marqui et al. 1994). The CSD were calculated for the high frequency bands: beta1 (13–21 Hz), beta2 (21–30 Hz) and gamma (30–50 Hz).

#### LPS analyses

For spatially unbiased LPS analysis we defined ROIs based on the MNI coordinates of the cortical voxel underlying the 19 electrode sites (ROIs coordinates are given in Supplemental Table S1, available online). We used a single voxel for each ROI because eLORETA's spatial resolution is relatively low, and expanding the ROI to neighbouring voxels could potentially bias the analysis due to the high correlation among them (Canuet et al. 2012). Next, we computed the LPS between all 19 ROIs resulting in a relatively high number (i.e., 171) of pairwise combinations. LPS quantifies the non-linear relationship between 2 ROIs after the instantaneous zero-lag contribution has been removed. Removing this instantaneous zero-lag contribution has been shown to eliminate non-physiological artefacts, such as volume conduction, which biases relationship measurements such as instantaneous connectivity. The Euclidian distance between ROI1 (x1, y1, z1) and ROI2 (x2, y2, z2) were calculated using the Pythagorean theorem:  $\sqrt{[(x2-x1)2 + (y2-y1)2 + (z2-z1)2]}$  and were subsequently standardised into z-scores.

LPS computes the corrected phase synchrony value between signals in the frequency domain based on normalised Fourier transforms. It is therefore a measure of nonlinear functional connectivity. To reduce volume conduction and related artefacts, the instantaneous zero-lag contribution has been excluded from the total phase synchronisation yielding only lagged synchronisation. The classical total "squared" phase synchronisation, which is highly contaminated by the instantaneous artifactual component, is defined as:

$$\varphi_{x,y}^{2}(\omega) = \left| f_{x,y}(\omega) \right|^{2}$$

$$= \left\{ \operatorname{Re}[f_{x,y}(\omega)] \right\}^{2} + \left\{ \operatorname{Im}[f_{x,y}(\omega)] \right\}^{2}$$
(1)

with:

$$f_{x,y}(\omega) = \frac{1}{N_R} \sum_{k=1}^{N_R} \left[ \frac{x_k(\omega)}{|x_k(\omega)|} \right] \left[ \frac{y_k^*(\omega)}{|y_k(\omega)|} \right]$$
(2)

Where  $x_k(\omega)$  and  $y_k(\omega)$  correspond to the discrete Fourier transforms of the two signals of interest x and y at frequency  $\omega$  for the kth EEG, Re[C] and Im[C] denote the real and imaginary parts of a complex number C; the latter explains the cycle of C; and the superscript "\*", denotes a complex conjugate. The instantaneous (zerolag) connectivity component is closely related to the real part of the phase synchronisation. LPS, which statistically partials out the instantaneous component of the total connectivity, is defined as:

$$\varphi_{x,y}^{2}(\omega) = \frac{\left\{ \operatorname{Im}[f_{x,y}(\omega)] \right\}^{2}}{1 - \left\{ \operatorname{Re}[f_{x,y}(\omega)] \right\}^{2}}$$
(3)

In order to calculate the slope between LPS and distances, a linear model was created for all the 171 pairs, which included LPS values as dependent variable and the distance between each of the 19 ROIs as independent variable. Therefore, for each individual, three LPS values (beta1, beta2 and gamma) were extracted. These values correspond to the slope of the linear model which summarises the relationship between LPS at increasing distances between the 19 ROIs. These LPS values were then standardised before feeding them into the LASSO.

#### Defining the ROIs

For all analyses, we defined ROIs based on the MNI coordinates of the cortical voxel at 19 sites (Canuet et al. 2012) (Supplemental Table 1 available online). For each ROI, we calculated activity at the centroid voxel. We did so as expanding to neighbouring voxels could potentially bias the analysis due to the potential correlation amongst them.

#### Prediction of transition to psychosis

All multivariate classification analyses were conducted using the R statistical environment (R Core Team 2014). As classification algorithm, we used the L1 regularised version of the logistic regression model, that is, the so called LASSO, as implemented in the R add-on package liblineaR (Helleputte 2013). We chose the LASSO because it performs variable selection and regression coefficient estimation simultaneously and thereby gives rise to models that are sparse and easy to interpret and at the same time still have very good predictive performance. The LASSO selects the most important variables by shrinking the regression coefficient of unimportant variables to zero. It has been demonstrated that the LASSO is more stable and accurate than traditional variable selection methods, such as backward elimination and best subset selection (Tibshirani 1996). Thus, it is highly suitable for highdimensional data problems (i.e., small event per variable ratio). Another advantage of the LASSO model is that it can easily be summarised by a regression function, whereas most other machine-learning methods, such as for instance support vector machines, lack an intuitive understanding and thus are much more difficult to communicate and validate.

To avoid optimistically biased estimates of performance and to protect against overfitting, we strictly separated the processes of training and testing the classifier. Specifically, we applied nested cross-validation with 10 folds and 10 repetitions both in the inner and the outer loop using the R add-on package MLR (Bischl et al. 2015). The inner loop was used to search for the optimal tuning parameter lambda, whereas the outer loop was used to evaluate the predictive performance of the model. For tuning the model, we performed a grid search over a sequence of the 10 different values of lambda between 0.5 and 15. That is, for each value of lambda the cross-validated balanced accuracy (BAC) was estimated using 10-fold cross validation with 10 repetitions and the lambda value with the highest performance was picked. Since this was repeated at each iteration of the outer loop, the number of times a

#### THE WORLD JOURNAL OF BIOLOGICAL PSYCHIATRY 🕳 5

LASSO model was fitted amounted to  $10 \times 10 \times 10 \times 10 \times 10 \times 10 \times 10 = 100,000$ . To mitigate problems of class imbalance, we gave more weight to the ARMS-T class than to the ARMS-NT class during model fitting. Specifically, ARMS-T observations were given weights of 1.94, which is the number of ARMS-NT divided by the number of ARMS-T, and ARMS-NT observations were given weights of 1.

To investigate the contribution of each EEG modality (i.e., CSD and LPS), we trained and tested three different classifiers. The first was based on the 57 CSD measures (three frequencies at 19 ROIs), the second was based on the three LPS measures, and the third was based on CSD and LPS measures combined. For the latter, we applied a meta-learner that learned from the predictions of the CSD and LPS based learners. As classification algorithm for the meta-learner, the same method was applied as for the base learners (i.e., LASSO tuned with grid search and 10-fold cross-validation with 10 repetitions).

We restricted potential predictors to those frequencies consistently found to be altered in the resting-state psychosis literature. This procedure is in accordance with text books on clinical prediction modelling (Steyerberg 2009) which recommend to select candidate predictor variables based on the literature, especially in small samples.

#### Results

#### Sample description

From March 2000 to August 2012 a total of 134 ARMS patients were recruited into the FePsy study. Of these, 53 ARMS had at least 15 min of EEG data, were antipsychotic-naïve and had sufficient follow-up data to be included in the present study. Eighteen of the included ARMS patients made a transition to psychosis (ARMS-T) during the follow-up and 35 did not (ARMS-NT). None of those who made a transition converted to affective psychosis. The 60 ARMS individuals that were excluded from this study did not differ from the included ARMS individuals with regard to age, gender, sex, years of education, and BPRS total and positive symptoms scores. The clinical characteristics and demographics of the ARMS-T and ARMS-NT groups are shown in Table I. The only overall difference in ARMS-T patients was a slightly higher positive symptoms score (P = 0.035).

#### Prediction of transition to psychosis

The predictive performances in unseen test cases of the classifiers based on CSD, LPS, and both combined (stacked learner) are summarised in Table II and their

#### 6 🕒 A. RAMYEAD ET AL.

Table I. Demographic and clinical characteristics at EEG assessment.

	ARMS-NT $(N = 35)$	ARMS-T (N = 18)	P value
Gender	6 (16) 1	5.42 1 604	0.672
Women	12 (34.3%)	8 (44.4%)	
Men	23 (65.7%)	10 (55.6%)	
Age	25.8 (7.36)	26.7 (7.64)	0.687
Years of education	11.3 (3.24)	11.0 (2.27)	0.684
Antidepressants currently			1.000
No	26 (74.3%)	14 (77.8%)	
Yes	9 (25.7%)	4 (22.2%)	
Antipsychotics currently: no	35 (100%)	18 (100%)	
Mood stabiliser currently			0.340
No	35 (100%)	17 (94.4%)	
Yes	0 (0.00%)	1 (5.56%)	
Tranquilizer currently			0.469
No	30 (85.7%)	14 (77.8%)	
Yes	5 (14.3%)	4 (22.2%)	
Substance use disorders			1.000
No	29 (87.9%)	13 (86.7%)	
Yes	4 (12.1%)	2 (13.3%)	
Mood disorder:			0.099
No	25 (75.8%)	7 (46.7%)	
Yes	8 (24.2%)	8 (53.3%)	
Anxiety disorders			1.000
No	27 (81.8%)	13 (86.7%)	
Yes	6 (18.2%)	2 (13.3%)	
BPRS Positive symptoms	6.39 (2.33)	7.83 (2.18)	0.035
BPRS Negative symptoms	5.65 (2.52)	5.41 (2.90)	0.782
BPRS total score	37.9 (11.0)	40.2 (9.86)	0.462

ARMS-NT, at-risk mental state patients without later transition to psychosis; ARMS-T, at-risk mental state patients with later transition to psychosis; BPRS, Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale. Categorical and continuous variables were compared by Pearson's  $\chi^2$  (or Fisher's exact tests if any expected cell frequencies were <5) and ANOVAs, respectively. Numbers in brackets indicate mean and SD for continuous variables and absolute numbers and percentages for categorical variables.

Table II. The summary of the	predictive performances.
------------------------------	--------------------------

Learner	BAC	AUC test	AUC train	Sensitivity	Specificity
LPS	0.57	0.56	0.66	0.47	0.67
CSD	0.69	0.77	0.99	0.63	0.76
Stacked	0.70	0.78	0.99	0.58	0.83

BAC, balanced accuracy; AUC, area under the receiver operating curve; LPS, lagged phase synchronisation; CSD, current-source density; Stacked, CSD and LPS combined.

corresponding receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curves are displayed in Figure 1. The best predictive performance in terms of AUC was achieved by the stacked learner (AUC = 0.78), followed by the CSD alone (AUC = 0.77) and LPS alone (AUC = 0.56). For all classifiers, performances were much higher in the training than in the testing data sets (Supplemental Table 2 and Figure S1 available online).

The LASSO regularisation paths for the CSD and LPS classifiers, which show the size of the regression coefficients at different values of the shrinkage parameter lambda, are shown in Figure 2. The contribution of each CSD measurement in the tuned CSD classifier is displayed in Figure 3. Twenty-one out of 57 predictor variables had non-zero regression coefficients and thus contributed to



Figure 1. Receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curves for each modality.

the prediction of psychosis. Nine, six and six non-zero coefficients belonged to the gamma, beta1 and beta2 oscillations, respectively. In the gamma band, the three highest contributors were the left inferior parietal lobule (IPL) ( $\beta$ =3.34), the precuneus ( $\beta$ =-3.16) and the right posterior temporal cortex (PPC) ( $\beta$ =-2.44). In the beta1 band, the highest contributors were the left superior temporal gyrus (STG) ( $\beta$ =3.79) followed by the precuneus ( $\beta$ =-3.29) and the right STG ( $\beta$ =-2.04). In the beta2 band, the three highest contributors were the left IPL ( $\beta$ =2.30), the left superior frontal gyrus ( $\beta$ =2.12) and the right frontopolar cortex ( $\beta$ =-1.76). In the tuned LPS classifier, beta1 contributed the most to the prediction of psychosis ( $\beta$ =0.62) followed by beta2 ( $\beta$ =-0.33) and gamma ( $\beta$ =0.25).

#### Discussion

The main purpose of this study was to investigate whether neurophysiological measurements could help to predict the clinical outcome of patients at-risk for psychosis. In particular, we assessed whether CSD distribution and LPS of neural oscillations across various brain areas could be predictive of a transition to psychosis. This was achieved by submitting CSD and LPS values to the LASSO machine-learning algorithm to identify multivariate patterns of brain activity that predict transition. The model was internally validated using nested 10-fold cross-validation with 10 repetitions to allow honest estimation of the generalisation capacity of the prediction model. In ARMS patients, transition to

- (A) ROI 8 beta1 2 14 beta2 ROI 14-9 Size of coefficient ROL 11 beta2 ROI 3 beta 0 ROL ROI 6 ROI 8 ROI 17.0 -1 20115 beta ROI 12 beta1 ROI 13 gamma 0.75 1.00 0.00 0.25 0.50 Shrinkage factor (lambda) (B) 0.6 0.4 fficient 0.2 Size of o 0.0--0.2 beta2 10.0 7.5 25 5.0 Shrinkage factor (lambda)
- THE WORLD JOURNAL OF BIOLOGICAL PSYCHIATRY 🕥 7

Figure 2. The LASSO regularisation paths for the CSD and LPS classifiers showing the size of the regression coefficients at different values of the shrinkage parameter lambda.

Downloaded by [The University of British Columbia] at 15:07 11 October 2015

#### 8 🕒 A. RAMYEAD ET AL.



Figure 3. The contribution of each CSD measurement in the tuned corresponding classifier.

psychosis could be predicted with good accuracy from CSD but not from the spatial slope of LPS data. Combining both measures did not improve the predictive accuracy relative to a model that was based on CSD alone. Since ARMS-T and ARMS-NT could not be differentiated in terms of CSD using an univariate approach in our previous study, the findings of this study suggest that whole patterns of CSD have to be taken into account to successfully differentiate these groups. The present study reveals that CSD activity in the left STG, and to a lower extent the right STG in all frequency bands, are important for predicting transition to psychosis. This is in line with previous structural MRI studies showing that predominantly the left STG greymatter volume is significantly decreased in schizophrenic psychoses (Kasai et al. 2003) and that a decrease in both the left and right STG at baseline, i.e., during the at-risk state, is associated with a later transition to psychosis (Fusar-Poli et al. 2011a). This decrease in greymatter volume could be the cause of abnormal high frequency oscillations identified in the present study (Uhlhaas and Singer 2010).

The next important ROI identified in our model is the left IPL, whose CSD in both the beta2 and gamma frequency bands are substantially predictive for transition to psychosis. The IPL is a complex brain region involved in attention, time and space integration (Assmus et al. 2003), language, and action processing (Caspers et al. 2013). The IPL has been shown to be a prime candidate in the schizophrenia network disorder and belongs to the cortical regions most affected by disease progression (Torrey 2007). In line with this finding, while an overall decrease in grey-matter volume in IPL has been associated with increased symptoms severity (Wilke et al. 2001), a decrease in the left IPL has mostly been revealed in male patients (Frederikse et al. 2000). These results suggest that patients prone to a later transition could already have abnormal IPL volumes, causing aberrant CSD generation specifically within this cortical region.

Finally, the LASSO algorithm has also identified beta1 oscillations within the precuneus as important predictors. The precuneus is a crucial part of the defaultmode network (see Gusnard and Raichle 2001 for review) and has been implicated in a broad spectrum of integrative processes such as self-consciousness, visuospatial imagery and social cognition (Cavanna and Trimble 2006). Interestingly, all these processes are known to be impaired in schizophrenic psychoses (Kuhn and Gallinat 2013), which fits well with the hypoactivation and reduction of the precuneus observed in schizophrenic psychoses (Shapleske et al. 2002). Most importantly, grey-matter volumes of the precuneus has also been found to be reduced in ARMS patients with later transition to psychosis (Borgwardt et al. 2008), potentially explaining the here revealed CSD abnormalities of beta1 oscillations in converters.

The three predictors identified in our model could be cortical areas belonging to a particular network already impaired at the risk-state. Interestingly, converging evidence has revealed that the STG (Salisbury et al. 1998), the IPL (Fusar-Poli et al. 2011b) and the precuneus (Mulert et al. 2004) are all important areas for the generation of the P300 which is an event-related potential component elicited during stimulus evaluation and/or categorisation (van Tricht et al. 2010). Therefore, an alteration of this network could potentially explain why ARMS patients have been shown to have an altered P300 component, a promising biomarker in predicting the progression to full-blown psychosis (van Tricht et al. 2010; van Tricht et al. 2014).

Our study also highlights the importance of internal validation performed to prevent overoptimistic estimates of predictive performance. If we had not crossvalidated our model, we would have revealed a near perfect classification with an AUC of 0.99, which, after going through rigorous repeated cross-validations, was decreased to 0.77 (Supplemental Figure S1, training and testing for the CSD analyses, respectively, available online). Unfortunately, in the field of prediction of psychosis, most studies have not applied internal or external cross-validation and therefore are subject to over-optimism (Shah et al. 2013), Furthermore, many of those who did internally cross-validate their results did not do it in line with current recommendations (Steyerberg 2009). That is, they only cross-validated the final model and thus did not take into account the uncertainty introduced by the variable selection.

In many early detection centres for psychosis, restingstate clinical EEGs are now routinely used in the clinical diagnosis of patients exhibiting schizophrenia-like symptoms as a way to search for signs of organic brain disorders such as limbic encephalitis or epilepsy. Moreover, it is relatively easy to place without the need of an advanced degree and only about 15 min of eye-closed acquisition is needed. Automated software could be programmed to perform decent EEG datapreprocessing which would be fed into the model. A prediction score could then be obtained in less than an hour. The latter could be helpful in clarifying the differential diagnosis and in determining the prognosis.

#### Limitations

It is important to note that – relative to the number of considered predictors – the effective sample size is relatively low. However, it should be noted that ARMS patients are a very difficult to recruit patient population because: (1) these patients are relatively rare, (2) many of them only seek help when they have already developed frank psychosis, and (3) even if they visit our early detection clinic early enough, they often cannot be motivated to participate in scientific studies

THE WORLD JOURNAL OF BIOLOGICAL PSYCHIATRY 🕒 9

because they are often already quite suspicious due to the onset of the disease. Due to the small event per variable ratio, we took extra care to prevent over-fitting by conducting repeated nested cross-validation. Nevertheless, our results should be considered preliminary and be replicated in bigger samples. Furthermore, we relied on a low-density EEG system which is commonly used in the clinical field for practical reasons. Although several recent studies have shown that resting-state analyses could reliably be performed using such systems (Babiloni et al. 2013; Canuet et al. 2011,2012), all analyses would have been more precise with a greater number of electrodes. Moreover, some patients across both the ARMS-T and ARMS-NT groups relied on medications other than neuroleptics, which could have influenced the recorded brain activity.

#### Conclusion

These findings provide preliminary evidence that CSD measurements of high frequency oscillations could be used as predictors for the early detection of psychosis. The main ROIs identified in our model are all important cortical areas in the generation of the P300 ERP component which has been found to be an important predictor of psychosis (van Tricht et al. 2010). To our knowledge, this is the first study to investigate the high frequencies present at numerous ROIs distributed across the brain using powerful neurophysiological techniques. All patients were neuroleptic-naïve and all data were acquired using the widely available low resolution clinical EEG equipment. Moreover, our model was validated using repeated cross-validations which have yielded good internal validation; a step beyond previous EEG studies in the field of early detection.

#### Acknowledgments

This work was supported by the Swiss National Science Foundation (P0BSP1-152074, 3200-057216.99, 3200-0572216.99, PBBSB-106936, 3232BO-119382). The authors would like to thank the patients and volunteers for participating in this study.

#### Statement of interest

None to declare.

#### References

- Amminger GP, Edwards J, Brewer WJ, Harrigan S, McGorry PD. 2002. Duration of untreated psychosis and cognitive deterioration in first-episode schizophrenia. Schizophr Res 54:223–230.
- Assmus A, Marshall JC, Ritzl A, Noth J, Zilles K, Fink GR. 2003. Left inferior parietal cortex integrates time and space during collision judgments. Neuroimage 20 Suppl 1:S82–S88.
10 🕢 A. RAMYEAD ET AL.

- Babiloni C, Carducci F, Lizio R, Vecchio F, Baglieri A, Bernardini S, et al. 2013. Resting state cortical electroencephalographic rhythms are related to gray matter volume in subjects with mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease. Hum Brain Mapp 34:1427–1446.
- Bischl L., Lang M, Richter J, Bossek J, Judt L, Kuehn T, et al. 2015. mlr: Machine Learning in R. R package version 2.4. https://cran.r-project.org/web/packages/mlr/
- Borgwardt SJ, McGuire PK, Aston J, Gschwandtner U, Plflueger MO, Stieglitz R-D, et al. 2008. Reductions in frontal, temporal and parietal volume associated with the onset of psychosis. Schizophrenia Research 106:108–114.
- Canuet L, Ishii R, Pascual-Marqui RD, Iwase M, Kurimoto R, Aoki Y, et al. 2011. Resting-state EEG source localization and functional connectivity in schizophrenia-like psychosis of epilepsy. PloS One 6:e27863.
- Canuet L, Tellado I, Couceiro V, Fraile C, Fernandez-Novoa L, Ishii R, et al. 2012. Resting-state network disruption and APOE genotype in Alzheimer's disease: a lagged functional connectivity study. PLoS One 7:e46289.
- Caspers S, Schleicher A, Bacha-Trams M, Palomero-Gallagher N, Amunts K, Zilles K. 2013. Organization of the human inferior parietal lobule based on receptor architectonics. Cereb Cortex 23:615–628.
- Cavanna AE, Trimble MR. 2006. The precuneus: a review of its functional anatomy and behavioural correlates. Brain 129:564–583.
- Centorrino F, Price BH, Tuttle M, Bahk W-M, Hennen J, Albert MJ, et al. 2002. EEG abnormalities during treatment with typical and atypical antipsychotics. Am J Psychiatry 159:109–115.
- Dua S, Du X. 2011. Data mining and machine learning in cybersecurity. Boca Raton: CRC press.
- Frederikse M, Lu A, Aylward E, Barta P, Sharma T, Pearlson G. 2000. Sex differences in inferior parietal lobule volume in schizophrenia. Am J Psychiatry 157:422–427.
- Fusar-Poli P, Bonoldi I, Yung AR, Borgwardt S, Kempton MJ, Valmaggia L, et al. 2012. Predicting psychosis: meta-analysis of transition outcomes in individuals at high clinical risk. Archives of General Psychiatry 69:220–229.
- Fusar-Poli P, Borgwardt S, Crescini A, Deste G, Kempton MJ, Lawrie S, et al. 2011a. Neuroanatomy of vulnerability to psychosis: a voxel-based meta-analysis. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 35:1175–1185.
- Fusar-Poli P, Crossley N, Woolley J, Carletti F, Perez-Iglesias R, Broome M, et al. 2011b. Gray matter alterations related to P300 abnormalities in subjects at high risk for psychosis: Longitudinal MRI-EEG study. NeuroImage 55:320–328.
- Gusnard DA, Raichle ME. 2001. Searching for a baseline: functional imaging and the resting human brain. Nature Reviews Neuroscience 2:685–694.
- Helleputte T. 2013. LiblineaR: Linear Predictive Models Based On The Liblinear C/C++ Library. R package version 1.80-7 ed.
- Herrmann CS, Demiralp T. 2005. Human EEG gamma oscillations in neuropsychiatric disorders. Clin Neurophysiol 116:2719–2733.
- Insel TR. 2010. Rethinking schizophrenia. Nature 468:187–193.
- Kasai K, Shenton ME, Salisbury DF, Hirayasu Y, Lee CU, Ciszewski AA, et al. 2003. Progressive decrease of left superior temporal gyrus gray matter volume in patients with first-episode schizophrenia. Am J Psychiatry 160:156–164.

- Kopell N, Ermentrout GB, Whittington MA, Traub RD. 2000. Gamma rhythms and beta rhythms have different synchronization properties. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 97:1867–1872.
- Koutsouleris N, Davatzikos C, Bottlender R, Patschurek-Kliche K, Scheuerecker J, Decker P, et al. 2012. Early recognition and disease prediction in the at-risk mental states for psychosis using neurocognitive pattern classification. Schizophr Bull 38:1200–1215.
- Koutsouleris N, Riecher-Rössler A, Meisenzahl EM, Smieskova R, Studerus E, Kambeitz-Ilankovic L, et al. 2014. Detecting the Psychosis Prodrome Across High-risk Populations Using Neuroanatomical Biomarkers. Schizophr Bull.
- Kuhn S, Gallinat J. 2013. Resting-state brain activity in schizophrenia and major depression: a quantitative metaanalysis. Schizophr Bull 39:358–365.
- Lee KH, Williams LM, Breakspear M, Gordon E. 2003. Synchronous gamma activity: a review and contribution to an integrative neuroscience model of schizophrenia. Brain Res Brain Res Rev 41:57–78.
- Liu C, Che D, Liu X, Song Y. 2013. Applications of machine learning in genomics and systems biology. Computational and Mathematical Methods in Medicine 2013:
- Lukoff D, Nuechterlein K, Ventura J. 1986. Manual for the expanded brief psychiatric rating scale. Schizophr Bull 12:594–602.
- McGorry PD, Edwards J, Mihalopoulos C, Harrigan SM, Jackson HJ. 1996. EPPIC: an evolving system of early detection and optimal management. Schizophr Bull 22:305–326.
- Michel CM, Murray MM, Lantz G, Gonzalez S, Spinelli L, Grave de Peralta R. 2004. EEG source imaging. Clin Neurophysiol 115:2195–2222.
- Morris R, Griffiths O, Le Pelley ME, Weickert TW. 2012. Attention to irrelevant cues is related to positive symptoms in schizophrenia. Schizophrenia Bulletin:sbr192
- Moscarelli M. 1994. Health and economic evaluation in schizophrenia: implications for health policies. Acta Psychiatr Scand Suppl 382:84–88.
- Mulert C, Jäger L, Schmitt R, Bussfeld P, Pogarell O, Möller H-J, et al. 2004. Integration of fMRI and simultaneous EEG: towards a comprehensive understanding of localization and time-course of brain activity in target detection. Neuroimage 22:83–94.
- Pascual-Marqui RD. 2007. Discrete, 3D distributed, linear imaging methods of electric neuronal activity. Part 1: exact, zero error localization. arXiv preprint arXiv:0710.3341.
- Pascual-Marqui RD, Lehmann D, Koukkou M, Kochi K, Anderer P, Saletu B, et al. 2011. Assessing interactions in the brain with exact low-resolution electromagnetic tomography. Philos Trans a Math Phys Eng Sci 369:3768– 3784.
- Pascual-Marqui RD, Michel CM, Lehmann D. 1994. Low resolution electromagnetic tomography: a new method for localizing electrical activity in the brain. Int J Psychophysiol 18:49–65.
- R Core Team. 2014. R: A language and environment for statistical computing.
- Ramyead A, Kometer M, Studerus E, Koranyi S, Ittig S, Gschwandtner U, et al. 2014. Aberrant Current Source-Density and Lagged Phase Synchronization of Neural Oscillations as Markers for Emerging Psychosis. Schizophr Bull.

- Riecher-Rössler A, Aston J, Ventura J, Merlo M, Borgwardt S, Gschwandtner U, et al. 2008. [The Basel Screening Instrument for Psychosis (BSIP): development, structure, reliability and validity]. Fortschr Neurol Psychiatr 76:207–216.
- Riecher-Rössler A, Gschwandtner U, Aston J, Borgwardt S, Drewe M, Fuhr P, et al. 2007. The Basel early-detection-ofpsychosis (FEPSY)-study-design and preliminary results. Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica 115:114–125.
- Riecher-Rössler A, Gschwandtner U, Borgwardt S, Aston J, Pflueger M, Rössler W. 2006. Early detection and treatment of schizophrenia: how early? Acta Psychiatr Scand 113 Suppl:73–80.
- Riecher-Rössler A, Pflueger MO, Aston J, Borgwardt SJ, Brewer WJ, Gschwandtner U, et al. 2009. Efficacy of using cognitive status in predicting psychosis: a 7-year follow-up. Biol Psychiatry 66:1023–1030.
- Ruhrmann S, Schultze-Lutter F, Schmidt SJ, Kaiser N, Klosterkötter J. 2014. Prediction and prevention of psychosis: current progress and future tasks. Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci 264 Suppl 1:9–16.
- Salisbury DF, Shenton ME, Sherwood AR, et al. 1998. Firstepisode schizophrenic psychosis differs from first-episode affective psychosis and controls in p300 amplitude over left temporal lobe. Archives of General Psychiatry 55:173–180.
- Shah JL, Tandon N, Keshavan MS. 2013. Psychosis prediction and clinical utility in familial high-risk studies: selective review, synthesis, and implications for early detection and intervention. Early Intervention in Psychiatry 7:345–360.
- Shapleske J, Rossell SL, Chitnis XA, Suckling J, Simmons A, Bullmore ET, et al. 2002. A computational morphometric MRI study of schizophrenia: effects of hallucinations. Cereb. Cortex12:1331–1341.
- Simon AE, Borgwardt S, Riecher-Rössler A, Velthorst E, de Haan L, Fusar-Poli P. 2013. Moving beyond transition outcomes: meta-analysis of remission rates in individuals at high clinical risk for psychosis. Psychiatry Res 209:266–272.
- Stafford MR, Jackson H, Mayo-Wilson E, Morrison AP, Kendall T. 2013. Early interventions to prevent psychosis: systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ: British Medical Journal 346:
- Steyerberg EW. 2009. Clinical prediction models a practical approach to development, validation, and updating. New York, NY: Springer.
- Tenke CE, Kayser J, Manna CG, Fekri S, Kroppmann CJ, Schaller JD, et al. 2011. Current source density measures of electroencephalographic alpha predict antidepressant treatment response. Biol Psychiatry 70:388–394.

THE WORLD JOURNAL OF BIOLOGICAL PSYCHIATRY 🛞 11

- Tibshirani R. 1996. Regression shrinkage and selection via the lasso. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society. Series B (Methodological) 267–288.
- Torrey EF. 2007. Schizophrenia and the inferior parietal lobule. Schizophr Res 97:215–225.
- Uhlhaas PJ, Singer W. 2010. Abnormal neural oscillations and synchrony in schizophrenia. Nat Rev Neurosci 11:100–113.
- Uhlhaas PJ, Singer W. 2013. High-frequency oscillations and the neurobiology of schizophrenia. Dialogues Clin Neurosci 15:301–313.
- van Tricht MJ, Nieman DH, Koelman JH, van der Meer JN, Bour LJ, de Haan L, et al. 2010. Reduced parietal P300 amplitude is associated with an increased risk for a first psychotic episode. Biol Psychiatry 68:642–648.
- van Tricht MJ, Ruhrmann S, Arns M, Müller R, Bodatsch M, Velthorst E, et al. 2014. Can quantitative EEG measures predict clinical outcome in subjects at Clinical High Risk for psychosis? A prospective multicenter study. Schizophrenia Research 153:42–47.
- Velligan D, Prihoda T, Dennehy E, Biggs M, Shores-Wilson K, Crismon ML, et al. 2005. Brief psychiatric rating scale expanded version: How do new items affect factor structure? Psychiatry Research 135:217–228.
- Ventura J, Green MF, Shaner A, Liberman RP. 1993. Training and quality assurance with the Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale?" the drift busters.". International Journal of Methods in Psychiatric Research.
- Wilke M, Kaufmann C, Grabner A, Putz B, Wetter TC, Auer DP. 2001. Gray matter-changes and correlates of disease severity in schizophrenia: a statistical parametric mapping study. Neuroimage 13:814–824.
- Worrell GA, Lagerlund TD, Sharbrough FW, Brinkmann BH, Busacker NE, Cicora KM, et al. 2000. Localization of the epileptic focus by low-resolution electromagnetic tomography in patients with a lesion demonstrated by MRI. Brain Topography 12:273–282.
- Yung AR, Phillips LJ, McGorry PD, McFarlane CA, Francey S, Harrigan S, et al. 1998. Prediction of psychosis. A step towards indicated prevention of schizophrenia. Br J Psychiatry 172:14–20.
- Zumsteg D, Lozano AM, Wennberg RA. 2006. Depth electrode recorded cerebral responses with deep brain stimulation of the anterior thalamus for epilepsy. Clin Neurophysiol 117:1602–1609.
- Zumsteg D, Wennberg R, Treyer V, Buck A, Wieser H. 2005. H2(15)O or 13NH3 PET and electromagnetic tomography (LORETA) during partial status epilepticus.. Neurology 65:1657–1660.

Publication 3: "Neural Oscillations in Antipsychotic-Naïve Patients with a First Psychotic Episode"

Page 1 of 30	The World Journal of Biological Psychiatry
	Ramyead et al., 2015
1	
2 3	Neural Oscillations in Antipsychotic-Naïve Patients with a First Psychotic Episode
4 5	Avinash Ramyead <sup>1</sup> , MSc; Erich Studerus <sup>1</sup> , PhD; Michael Kometer <sup>2</sup> , PhD; Ulrike Heitz <sup>1</sup> ,
6 7	MSc; Ute Gschwandtner <sup>3</sup> , MD; Peter Fuhr <sup>3</sup> , MD; Anita Riecher-Rössler <sup>1*</sup> , MD
8 9	<sup>1</sup> University of Basel Psychiatric Clinics, Center for Gender Research and Early Detection, Basel, Switzerland
10 11	<sup>2</sup> Neuropsychopharmacology and Brain Imaging Research Unit, University Hospital of Psychiatry, Zurich, Switzerland
12	<sup>3</sup> Department of Neurology, University Hospital Basel, Basel, Switzerland
14	
15	<b>Bunning title:</b> Neural Oscillations in Emerging Psychosis
16	Kuming the. Itela oscillations in Emiciging I sychosis
17	
18	*Corresponding Author:
19	corresponding reasons
20	Prof. Anita Riecher-Rössler, MD
22	University of Basel Psychiatric Clinics
23	Center for Gender Research and Early Recognition
24	Kornhausgasse 7
25	CH-4051 Basel, Switzerland
26	Phone: +41 61 325 81 61
27	Fax: +41 61 325 81 60
28	E-mail: anita riecher@unkhs.ch
29	D main amanteener(suprosten
30	
32	Number of words in article body: 4321
33	
34	Number of figures: 4
35	
36	Number of tables: 1
37	
38	
39	
40	
42	
43	
44	
45	
46	
47	
48	
49	
51	
52	
53	
54	
55	
56	
57	
50	1
60	
	URL: http:/mc.manuscriptcentral.com/swbp - e-mail: wfsbp@meduniwien.ac.at

Page 2 of 30

Ramyead et al., 2015

# Abstract

 **Objectives**: In chronic schizophrenic psychoses, oscillatory abnormalities predominantly occur in prefrontal cortical regions and are associated with reduced communication across cortical areas. Nevertheless, it remains unclear whether similar alterations can be observed in patients with a first-episode of psychosis (FEP), a state characterized by pathological features occurring in both late prodromal patients and initial phases of frank schizophrenic psychoses.

**Methods:** We assessed resting-state EEG data of 31 antipsychotic-naïve FEP patients and 29 healthy-controls (HC). We investigated the 3-dimensional current-source density (CSD) distribution and lagged phase synchronization (LPS) of oscillations across small-scale and large-scale brain networks. We additionally investigated LPS relationships with clinical symptoms using linear mixed-effects models.

**Results:** Compared to HC, FEP patients demonstrated abnormal CSD distributions in frontal areas of the brain; while decreased oscillations were found in the low frequencies, an increase was reported in the high frequencies (p<0.01). Patients also exhibited deviant LPS in the high frequencies, whose dynamics changed over increasing 3D cortico-cortical distances and increasing psychotic symptoms.

**Conclusions:** These results indicate that in addition to prefrontal cortical abnormalities, altered synchronized neural oscillations are also present, suggesting possible disruptions in cortico-cortical communications. These findings provide new insights into the pathophysiological mechanisms of emerging schizophrenic psychoses.

Key words: Schizophrenia, Psychosis, EEG, Phase synchrony, Biomarkers

#### Page 3 of 30

#### The World Journal of Biological Psychiatry

Ramyead et al., 2015

# Introduction

Various studies in patients with schizophrenia have investigated the hypofrontality and hyperfrontality hypotheses, which state that these patients have an inability to activate or deactivate frontal regions of the brain.(Guerrero-Pedraza et al. 2012) While some findings on patients with first-episode schizophrenia support the hyperfrontality hypothesis,(Schneider et al. 2007; Whitfield-Gabrieli et al. 2009; Woodward et al. 2009) other studies observed a hypofrontality.(Nejad et al. 2011; Tan et al. 2005) However, most of these studies have made use of fMRI or PET, which do not measure brain activity at different frequency bands, which are known to have distinct dynamical properties, particularly in the schizophrenic brain.(Uhlhaas et al. 2010)

Schizophrenic psychoses are now acknowledged as neurodevelopmental disorders, whose initial signs and symptoms can sometimes be observed as early as in childhood.(Insel 2010) Compared to first-episode schizophrenia, a first-episode of psychosis (FEP) is a state characterized by pathological features occurring in both late prodromal patients and initial phases of frank schizophrenic psychoses, (Sumiyoshi et al. 2008) but do not necessarily fulfill the diagnosis criteria of schizophrenia. Therefore, studies investigating brain abnormalities in FEP patients are clearly needed to bridge the gap between the numerous investigations on patients at-risk for psychosis and those already diagnosed with schizophrenia. In particular, investigations of neural oscillations in FEP patients are rare and those investigating antipsychotics-naïve populations are even scarcer. This is unfortunate as some antipsychotics have been shown to alter low frequency oscillations, particularly in the alpha band.(Centorrino et al. 2014; Kikuchi et al. 2007) Moreover, the few studies on FEP patients assessing resting state EEG lacked a control group(Gschwandtner et al. 2009) or have assessed the EEG only qualitatively.(Manchanda et al. 2003; Manchanda et al. 2008; Manchanda et al. 2014; Manchanda et al. 2005) Other studies used auditory paradigms and demonstrated increased gamma synchronization and reduced global field power in FEP 

#### Page 4 of 30

Ramyead et al., 2015

 patients.(Flynn et al. 2008; Valkonen-Korhonen et al. 2003) Thus, in the present study, we investigated a relatively large and rare sample of FEP patients, who had not yet been treated by antipsychotics at time of their clinical EEG session. These patients were recruited by our early detection center for psychosis, *FePsy*, which has been specially designed to detect and treat emerging psychosis at its very early stages.(Riecher-Rössler et al. 2007) A crucial aim of the current study was to elucidate whether this particular group of patients demonstrates alterations in low and high frequency oscillations. We further aimed to reveal the spatial distribution of these neural oscillations by quantifying reference-free, three-dimensional current source density (CSD) across brain areas. CSD has been shown to be robust against volume conduction while sharpening its spatial resolution.(Nunez et al. 2006)

In addition to an alteration in CSD of neural oscillations, we hypothesize that a disruption of phase-synchronization of neural oscillations across brain areas may be a crucial characteristic of FEP patients. This hypothesis is based on the disconnection hypothesis, which has been described more than ten decades ago and has meanwhile been supported by numerous empirical findings.(Buchsbaum et al. 2014; Schmitt et al. 2011) This hypothesis states that in the schizophrenic brain, cortical regions fail to communicate and synchronize themselves. As these cortico-cortical communications are modulated primarily through phase synchronization,(Fell et al. 2011; Wang et al. 2011) which was found to be impaired in the beta and gamma bands in schizophrenia,(Uhlhaas et al. 2010; 2013) we investigated whether phase synchronization between distributed brain regions is abnormal at different frequency bands in patients with a first psychotic episode. Finally, because phase synchronization plays a crucial role in various cognitive processes,(Doesburg et al. 2008; Ward 2003) we tested the idea that deviant phase synchronizations across cortical areas are associated with positive and/or negative symptoms. To address these questions, we employed a new and non-linear measure of brain connectivity, namely lagged phase synchronization (LPS), which has been shown to be minimally affected by

#### Page 5 of 30

#### The World Journal of Biological Psychiatry

Ramyead et al., 2015

volume conduction and low spatial resolution (due to the extraction of zero-lag LPS), thus retaining most of the true neurophysiological connectivity.(Pascual-Marqui 2007; Pascual-Marqui et al. 2011)

We hypothesized that in FEP patients, a decrease in oscillatory activity would be observed in some frequencies while an increase would be observed in others. Moreover, we also hypothesized that the LPS across cortical regions would be altered in FEP particularly in frequencies that have been shown to be involved in long-range synchronization (i.e. theta, alpha, beta and not gamma(Uhlhaas et al. 2010)) and that positive and negative symptoms would be associated with these abnormalities.

# Methods

#### Setting and Recruitment

Patients recruited for this study were help-seeking consecutive referrals to the *FePsy* Clinic at the University Psychiatric Clinics Basel, which was set up to assess, measure, and treat individuals in the early stages of psychosis.(Riecher-Rössler et al. 2009; Riecher-Rössler et al. 2007) This study was approved by the ethics committee of the University of Basel, and all participants provided written informed consent.

#### **Screening Procedure**

The Basel Screening Instrument for Psychosis (BSIP)(Riecher-Rössler et al. 2008), was used to identify FEP patients. The BSIP allows the rating of individuals regarding the inclusion/exclusion criteria according to the PACE criteria(Yung et al. 1998) and has been shown to have a high predictive validity and a good interrater reliability.(Riecher-Rössler et al. 2008) Exclusion criteria for patients includes: age < 18 years, inadequate knowledge of German, IQ < 70 as measured by the Mehrfachwahl-Wortschatz (Test Form A), previous episode of schizophrenic psychosis treated with antipsychotics, psychosis clearly due to organic reasons or substance abuse, or psychotic symptoms within a clearly diagnosed depression or borderline personality disorder. We

Ramyead et al., 2015

 included FEP patients that were recruited between March 2000 and January 2013 and had a clinical EEG session of at least 15 minutes at baseline assessment.

The FEP patients met the criteria for having transitioned to psychosis according to Yung and colleagues.(Yung et al. 1998) While these patients fulfilled criteria for acute psychotic disorder according to the DSM-IV or ICD-10, they did not necessarily yet meet the criteria of schizophrenia. All FEP patients were antipsychotic and mood-stabilizer naive at time of EEG assessment.

Healthy controls (HC) were recruited from the same geographical area as the patients, through advertisements in trade schools and from the hospital staff. Exclusion criteria for the healthy participants were: history of psychiatric or neurological disease, past or present substance abuse and head trauma.

# Assessment of Positive and Negative Psychotic Symptoms

The Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale Expanded (BPRS-E)(Lukoff et al. 1986; Ventura et al. 1993) was used to assess positive and negative psychotic symptoms. The positive psychotic symptom scale was based on the four items hallucinations, suspiciousness, unusual thought content, and conceptual disorganization and the negative psychotic symptom scale was based on the items blunted affect, psychomotor retardation and emotional withdrawal.(Velligan et al. 2005)

# **EEG Recordings**

EEG data were recorded at the University Hospital of Basel. Patients sat in a quiet room during eyes closed resting-state condition for about 20 minutes. Every three minutes and/or at signs of behavioral and/or EEG drowsiness, subjects were asked to open their eyes for a period of 5-6 seconds. EEG data were sampled at 250Hz by 19 gold cup electrodes (Nicolet Biomedical Inc), referenced to linked ears and impedances kept below  $5\Omega$ .

Page 7 of 30

#### The World Journal of Biological Psychiatry

Ramyead et al., 2015

# Artifact Rejection

EEG pre-processing was performed using Brain Vision Analyzer© 2.0 software (Brain Products GmbH). We processed each EEG in parallel split into two branches, one filtered at 0.5Hz and one at 1Hz. We did so in order to apply the ICA matrix from the most stable signal (1Hz) to the one that conserved the most signal (0.5Hz). Both branches were handled in the same way up to the step that involved re-referencing to the common average. Artifact rejection was performed manually, based on visual inspection, to remove epochs containing extreme ocular artifacts, muscles and/or cardiac contamination and bad signals due to random movements. Biased extended Infomax ICA analyses were then performed for the removal of residual eye movements, eye-blinking, muscles and non-biological components contaminated with high gamma frequencies of 50 Hz and above as measured by Fast Fourier Transform (FFT) of the ICA corrected matrix of the data filtered at 1Hz to the one filtered at 0.5Hz, data were re-referenced to common average. A final manual rejection based on visual inspection was performed to exclude remaining artifacts as mentioned above

# **CSD** Analyses

The EEG electrode montage in the present study is in accordance with previous recent studies assessing patients(Babiloni et al. 2013; Canuet et al. 2011b; Canuet et al. 2012; Ramyead et al. 2014) and is considered to allow adequate EEG spatial sampling for the estimation of cortical sources of eyes-closed resting-state EEG rhythms.(Babiloni et al. 2013) Accordingly, the oscillatory rhythms acquired during eye-closed resting-state EEG can be sampled with a relatively low number of electrodes, as opposed to the higher density electrode montage required for observing the functional topography of stimuli-related EEG activity.(Babiloni et al. 2013) Computing the intracortical CSD of oscillatory activity was performed using eLORETA.(Pascual-Marqui 2007; Pascual-Marqui et al. 2011) This was based on EEG data segmented into 2s epochs

Page 8 of 30

Ramyead et al., 2015

 (638 2s epochs on average, groups did not differ in number of epochs). The cross-spectra were computed as the average of all cross spectra of each individual EEG epoch.

As opposed to conventional EEG analyses based on voltage, the use of 3D CSD as a measure of brain activity allows for a reliable spatial analysis(Michel et al. 2004) by disentangling the EEG signals from various biological and non-biological artifacts, therefore yielding measures more faithfully representing the neuronal current generators.(Tenke et al. 2011) The neurophysiological imaging technique eLORETA is based on a weighted minimum norm inverse solution procedure which allows for the 3D modeling of the EEG CSD with an exact localization performance, with a high correlation of neural sources that are in close proximity. LORETA has been validated as an efficient and reliable tool to study brain activity by various multi-modal studies. These include neuroimaging studies such as functional(Mulert et al. 2004) and structural MRI,(Worrell et al. 2000) PET(Pizzagalli et al. 2003; Zumsteg et al. 2005) and intracranial EEG recordings.(Zumsteg et al. 2006) As opposed to the first version of LORETA,(Pascual-Marqui et al. 1994) the third iteration eLORETA has no localization bias in the presence of structured noise.(Pascual-Marqui 2007)

eLORETA assumes a head model based on 3 shells (brain, scalp and skull compartments) and the solution space is restricted to the cortical grey matter/hippocampus, which comprises 6239 voxels of 5 mm<sup>3</sup> each. Computing the lead field in the above-mentioned head model is based on the Montreal Neurological Institute brain MRI average.(Mazziotta et al. 2001) CSD analyses were based on the following frequency bands: delta (1.5-4Hz), theta (4-8Hz), alpha1 (8-10Hz), alpha2 (10-13Hz), beta1 (13-21Hz), beta2 (21-30Hz) and gamma (30-50Hz).

# LPS Analyses

To compute the phase synchronization, we defined 19 regions of interests (ROIs) spread along the cortex.(Canuet et al. 2012; Ramyead et al. 2014) These ROIs were based on the Montreal Neurological Institute (MNI) coordinates of the cortical voxel (Table S1 and more LPS technical

```
Page 9 of 30
```

#### The World Journal of Biological Psychiatry

Ramyead et al., 2015

details in supplementary appendix 1). Activity at centroid voxels for each ROI was extracted. We then computed the LPS between all the 19 ROIs resulting in 171 pairwise combinations. LPS computes the non-linear relationship between each pair after the instantaneous zero-lag contribution has been removed. This results in the elimination of non-physiological artifacts such as volume conduction.(Pascual-Marqui et al. 2011) To assess the phase synchronization in relation to distance, we calculated the Euclidian distance between the first ROI (x1, y1, z1) and the second (x2, y2, z2) using the Pythagorean theorem:  $\sqrt{[(x2-x1)^2 + (y2-y1)^2 + (z2-z1)^2]}$  which were then standardized into z-scores.

#### Statistical Analyses

In order to identify the CSD differences between FEP and HC, we used the statistical nonparametric mapping (SnPM) implemented in eLORETA,(Holmes et al. 1996) which has been validated(Anderer et al. 1998; Pascual-Marqui et al. 1999) and used in previous clinical studies.(Canuet et al. 2011a; Canuet et al. 2012; Ramyead et al. 2014) Differences in cortical oscillary through each frequency band were calculated by voxel-by-voxel independent sample t-statistics with electrode/voxel-wise normalization (relative power type). Subsequently, 5000 permutations were used to perform randomized SnPM and correct for the critical probability threshold across all voxels and all frequencies (1% probability level).

Due to the age difference between the HC and FEP groups (Table 1), we assessed whether age was associated with the deviant oscillatory activity revealed using the methods above. Thus, we extracted CSD values from the global maximum voxel at corresponding frequencies that differed between FEP and HC. Afterwards, their association was assessed by linear regression models using CSD as dependent variables and centered age and diagnostic group as independent variables. In addition to this ROI approach, a brain-wide analysis was performed by correlating voxel-wise age with CSD within eLORETA for each frequency. This whole brain analysis was

Ramyead et al., 2015

 based on 5000 permutations to determine the empirical probability distribution for the maximal statistics under the null hypothesis.(Canuet et al. 2012; Hubl et al. 2007)

To assess group differences in LPS, we fitted a linear mixed-effects model using LPS values from 171 pairs as the dependent variable and the centered Euclidian distance (within-subjects) and group (between-subjects) along with their interaction as independent variables. Moreover, the model included an intercept term that randomly varied per individual. To control for heteroscedasticity, we explicitly modeled the variance in the model by adding a constant plus power variance function structure. To examine the association between positive/negative symptoms and lagged phase synchronization as a function of Euclidian distances, we fitted linear mixed-effects models that additionally included the centered BPRS positive and BPRS negative symptom scores as fixed effects. These analyses were repeated for each of the seven different frequencies and were controlled for false discovery rates using the Benjamini-Hochberg method.(Benjamini et al. 1995)

# Results

# **Sample Description**

From February 2000 to January 2013, 99 FEP patients and 97 HC have been recruited into the *FePsy* study. Of these, only 31 FEP patients and 29 HC had sufficient (at least 15 minutes) clinical EEG data and were antipsychotic and mood-stabilizer naive. Four of these patients were currently on antidepressants and 8 were on tranquilizers. The 68 FEP individuals that could not be included due to not having had an EEG session and/or were already medicated with antipsychotics did not differ from the included FEP individuals with regard to gender, age, years of education, positive and negative BPRS total, positive symptoms scores. The clinical characteristics and demographics of the HC and FEP groups are shown in Table 1. There was a difference in age and a small difference in years of education (all p's < .05).

Page 11 of 30

#### The World Journal of Biological Psychiatry

Ramyead et al., 2015

# Source Localization

For illustrative purpose, CSD distributions for each group at each frequency band are present in Figure. 1. Non-statistically, in HC, highest oscillatory activities were found in the alpha2 band (0.55 vs.  $0.30\mu$ A/mm<sup>2</sup> in HC and FEP, respectively) followed by the delta band (0.43 vs.  $0.33\mu$ A/mm<sup>2</sup>). In contrast, in FEP patients the highest oscillatory activities were in the gamma (0.87 vs.  $0.37\mu$ A/mm<sup>2</sup> in FEP and HC, respectively) and alpha1 (0.38 vs.  $0.38\mu$ A/mm<sup>2</sup>) bands. Regarding the spatial distribution of CSD, statistical analyses revealed that FEP patients had decreased theta activity in the left anterior cingulate (BA32, global maximum at X=-15, Y=35, Z=20, t=-4.40, *p*<.01, corrected) and decreased alpha1 activity in the left middle frontal gyrus (BA10, global maximum at X=-30, Y=60, Z=10, t=-4.05, *p*<.01, corrected). Moreover, FEP patients also had increased activity in the beta2 band bilaterally in the superior frontal gyrus, particularly in the left hemisphere (BA8, global maximum at X=-20, Y=30, Z=55, t=4.23, *p*<.01, corrected), and increased gamma activity in the left medial frontal gyrus (BA9, global maximum at X=-20, Y=35, Z=25, t=3.75, *p*<.01, corrected).

#### CSD and Age

Four Linear regression models with CSD activity, individually extracted at the global maximum voxel from the theta, alpha1, beta2 and gamma frequency bands, as dependent variable and age and group as independent variables revealed no significant main effect of age (all 4 p's>0.80, corrected). A whole brain voxel-wise correlations analysis also demonstrated that age was not associated with CSD measurements for any frequencies (p>.20, corrected).

#### LPS Analyses

Linear mixed-effects models with LPS values as dependent variables, Euclidian distance, group and their interaction as independent variable and a random intercept per subject revealed significant main effects of Euclidian distance for all frequency bands (p<0.05 for the delta frequency and p<0.001 for all 6 remaining frequencies, corrected). This was due to decreased LPS with increasing distances between the ROIs (171 pairs) in all frequencies except for the delta band

### Page 12 of 30

Ramyead et al., 2015

 (Figure. S1A, supplementary appendix 1). Moreover, there was a significant interaction between group and Euclidian distance for LPS of beta1 and beta2 oscillations (p<.05 and p<0.001, respectively, corrected for 7 comparisons), which was due to a stronger decrease of LPS with increasing anatomical distance in FEP patients than in HC (Figure. 3). In the delta and alpha1 frequency bands similar interactions were observed, which however were not significant, possibly due to rigorous correction for multiple comparisons (p<.10, corrected, Figure. S1A, supplementary appendix 1).

In the linear mixed-effect models that also included BPRS positive symptoms as an independent variable, a significant second-order interaction between LPS, distance and BPRS positive symptoms in the beta2 frequency bands was revealed (p<0.001, corrected), indicating that higher positive symptoms in FEP patients were associated with a particularly strong decrease of LPS with increasing distance, which was exaggerated with increasing positive symptoms (Figure. 4A). Furthermore, the model with negative symptoms revealed a main effect of BPRS negative symptoms on a trend level (p=0.05, corrected) and a second order interaction between LPS, distance and BPRS negative solely in the beta1 band (p<0.001, corrected, Figure. 4).

# Discussion

In this study we investigated whether antipsychotic-naïve first episode of psychosis patients demonstrated deviant CSD and LPS when compared to healthy individuals. We found decreased CSD of theta and alpha1 oscillations in the left frontal cortex, but increased beta2 CSD in frontoparietal areas and increased gamma oscillations in the left frontal cortex. We additionally found an inverse relationship between LPS and Euclidian distance in the beta1 and beta2 bands, which was stronger in FEP compared to HC individual for beta1 and less strong in FEP compared to HC individual for beta2.

#### Page 13 of 30

#### The World Journal of Biological Psychiatry

Ramyead et al., 2015

#### CSD Analyses

This study emphasizes and demonstrates that both a hypofrontality and a hyperfrontality are concurrently present in emerging psychosis. While a hypofrontality in CSD is observed in the low theta and alpha1 frequencies, a hyperfrontality has been revealed in high beta2 and gamma bands. The mid frequencies such as alpha2 and beta1 were not associated with localized abnormal oscillatory activity. These results extend previous studies focusing on cerebral blood flow during rest(Guerrero-Pedraza et al. 2012; Whitfield-Gabrieli et al. 2009) that could not assess activity at different frequency bands.

The revealed abnormality in the theta band specifically in the left anterior cingulate cortex (IACC) is in line with a study, which has revealed that unmedicated patients with a first episode of schizophrenia have higher than normal glutamine levels in the IACC resulting in reduced glutamatergic activity.(Kegeles et al. 2012; Théberge et al. 2002) Deregulations at this location has been shown to alter theta oscillatory activity and working memory.(Holscher et al. 2005) Moreover, ACC theta oscillations in non-human primates have been shown to predict task rules comprehension, adjustments to errors(Womelsdorf et al. 2010) and various other attentional processes,(Tsujimoto et al. 2006) all of which have been shown to be impaired in schizophrenia.(Mesholam-Gately et al. 2009)

Although both the HC and the FEP groups had the same cortical average CSD in the alpha1 frequency band (Figure. 1), FEP patients had significantly lower CSD in the left middle frontal gyrus. Only few studies have reliably revealed deviant frontal alpha oscillations in schizophrenia.(Knyazeva et al. 2008) One potential explanation could be that we investigated the alpha band (8-13 Hz) split into two more refined frequency bands namely alpha1 (8-10Hz) and alpha2 (10-13Hz), which have been shown in healthy human subjects to have different dynamic properties.(Knyazev et al. 2003; Micheloyannis et al. 2006; Mu et al. 2008) Moreover, antipsychotics have been found to normalize oscillations, particularly alpha

Page 14 of 30

Ramyead et al., 2015

 oscillations,(Centorrino et al. 2014; Kikuchi et al. 2007) possibly by their antagonistic activity at 5-HT2A receptors,(Kometer et al. 2013) which may explain why we revealed decreased alpha oscillations compared to previous studies assessing antipsychotic-treated schizophrenic patients. The increased CSD in the beta2 bands on both hemispheres, that is, across both superior frontal gyri, could be due to oligodendrocytes loss that has been reported in patients with schizophrenia in this area(Hof et al. 2003) which play an important role in promoting neural synchrony.(Fields 2008; Schmitt et al. 2011) Furthermore, oligodendrocytes contain NMDA receptors,(Káradóttir et al. 2005) thus, a reduction would also result in reduced NMDA receptor activations and consequently reduced GABAergic inhibition.(Koch et al. 2015) Furthermore, this process has been suggested to increase beta2 oscillatory activity and cortical gamma rhythms.(Koch et al. 2015; Roopun et al. 2008) In accordance with this, the present study also revealed an increase in gamma oscillations in frontal regions.

The increased frontal gamma oscillations in FEP patients is in accordance with several previous studies on schizophrenic psychoses.(Hirano et al. 2015; Uhlhaas et al. 2013) Even though both an increase and a decrease of gamma oscillatory activity have been observed in patients suffering from psychosis, converging evidence suggests that an increase is mostly present in unmedicated patients exhibiting positive symptoms.(Lee et al. 2003) In support of this, a recent study has shown an increase in resting-state frontal gamma activity already in patients at-risk for psychosis who later transitioned to psychosis but not in those who did not.(Ramyead et al. 2014)

Taken together, these findings support the notion that, in first episode psychosis, both hyper- and hypo-activations are present in frontal cortical areas. Alterations in the low frequencies have only been observed in few previous studies.(Gschwandtner et al. 2009; Kim et al. 2015; Knyazeva et al. 2008) One possible reason for this discrepancy is that in the present study only antipsychotic-naïve patients were included, whereas most previous investigations had studied patients under the

Page 15 of 30	The World Journal of Biological Psychiatry			
	Ramvoad et al. 2015			
1	Rainyeau et al., 2010			
2	influence of antingualating which might have obfuscated the detection of these			
3	influence of anupsycholics, which might have obluscated the detection of these			
4	alterations (Conterring et al. 2014; Kilcuchi et al. 2007)			
5	anerations. (Centorrino et al. 2014, Kikucin et al. 2007)			
6				
9	LPS Analyses			
9	Our results show that FEP natients demonstrate a stronger decrease in LPS with increasing			
10	our results show that TET patients demonstrate a sublight decrease in EFS what increasing			
11	Euclidian distance in the beta1 hand (Figure 3A) than HC. Furthermore, an inverse association			
12				
13	with LPS and Euclidian distance was increased with increasing positive symptoms (Figure, 4A).			
14				
15	Surprisingly, the opposite group x distance interaction was revealed in the beta2 band (Figure.			
17				
18	3A) and was associated with negative symptoms (Figure. 4B).			
19				
20	The baichtened symphesenization among cartical areas closest in provinity, i.e. at law Evolidian			
21	The heightened synchronization among cortical areas closest in proximity, i.e. at low Euclidian			
22	distances in relation to LDS values in the betal hand, could reveal a perturbation of long range			
23	distances in relation to LPS values in the beta1 band, could reveal a perturbation of long-range			
25	synchronization in the psychotic brain. These findings could be due to altered anotamical			
26	synchronization in the psychotic brain. These findings could be due to altered anatomical			
27	connections in terms of cortical thickness and volume in schizophrenia (Oertel-Knöchel et al			
28	connections in terms of conteat unexness and volume in semizophrema, (oriter-Knochel et al.			
29	2013: Pol et al. 2014) which have been shown to alter beta oscillations. (Uhlhaas et al. 2010) thus			
30				
32	potentially leading to a poorer communication among numerous cortical areas. Furthermore, these			
33				
34	results support the disconnectivity hypothesis, which has been described more than 40 years			
35				
36	ago(Beaumont et al. 1973) and is amongst the best supported hypotheses today.(Buchsbaum et al.			
37				
38	2014; Schmitt et al. 2011) Interestingly, our results are in line with a previous study, which			
40				
41	revealed that at-risk patients who later developed psychosis had similar deviant LPS in the beta1			
42				
43	band compared to those without later transitions, (Ramyead et al. 2014) thus further supporting			
44				
45	that psychoses are indeed developmental disorders and that some deviances in oscillatory rhythms			
40				
48	could be observed at a very early stage of the disease.			
49				
50	Limitations			
51	A limitation of this study is that the EEG data was obtained with a relatively low density EEG			
52	A minitation of this study is that the EEO data was obtained with a relatively low density EEO			
54	equipment Although some recent studies have used a similar system for resting-state source-			
55				
56	localization and connectivity measurements, (Babiloni et al. 2013: Canuet et al. 2011b: Canuet et			
57	,,			
58	15			
60				
00				

#### Page 16 of 30

Ramyead et al., 2015

 al. 2012; Ramyead et al. 2014) a higher density system would have yielded more precise results. Moreover, even though all patients were never medicated with antipsychotics and moodstabilizers, some of these patients were on antidepressants and tranquilizers, which could have had some influence over the results.

#### Conclusions

Our findings reveal that both a hypofrontality and hyperfrontality are present in antipsychoticnaïve patients with a first episode of psychosis, which are observed in the low and high frequencies, respectively. Moreover, the observed increased lagged phase synchronization across smaller inter-cortical areas in the beta1 frequency may well result in poor communications across the brain and could potentially arise from anatomical abnormalities.

#### Acknowledgments

This work was supported by the Swiss National Science Foundation (P0BSP1-152074, 3200-057216.99, 3200-0572216.99, PBBSB-106936, 3232BO-119382). The authors would like to thank the patients and volunteers for participating in this study.

Statement of Interest None to declare.

Page 17 of 30	The World Journal of Biological Psychiatry				
	Ramvead et al., 2015				
1					
2 3 4	References				
5 6 7 8	Anderer P, Pascual-Marqui RD, Semlitsch HV, Saletu B. 1998. Differential effects of normal aging on sources of standard N1, target N1 and target P300 auditory event-related brain potentials revealed by low resolution electromagnetic tomography (LORETA). Electroencephalography and Clinical Neurophysiology/Evoked Potentials Section 108(2):160-174.				
9 10 11 12	Babiloni C, Carducci F, Lizio R, Vecchio F, Baglieri A, Bernardini S et al 2013. Resting state cortical electroencephalographic rhythms are related to gray matter volume in subjects with mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease. Hum Brain Mapp 34(6):1427-46.				
13 14	Beaumont J, Dimond S. 1973. Brain disconnection and schizophrenia. The British Journal of Psychiatry.				
15 16 17	Benjamini Y, Hochberg Y. 1995. Controlling the false discovery rate: a practical and powerful approach to multiple testing. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society. Series B (Methodological):289-300.				
18 19 20 21	Buchsbaum M, Christian BT, Merrill B, Lehrer DS. Disconnection of Striatum, Hippocampus, and Cortex Assessed with 18F-Fallypride PET Binding in Schizophrenia. NEUROPSYCHOPHARMACOLOGY; 2014: NATURE PUBLISHING GROUP MACMILLAN BUILDING, 4 CRINAN ST, LONDON N1 9XW, ENGLAND. p. S238-S238.				
22 23 24 25	Canuet L, Ishii R, Iwase M, Ikezawa K, Kurimoto R, Takahashi H et al. 2011a. Psychopathology and working memory-induced activation of the prefrontal cortex in schizophrenia-like psychosis of epilepsy: Evidence from magnetoencephalography. Psychiatry Clin Neurosci 65(2):183-90.				
26 27 28 29	Canuet L, Ishii R, Pascual-Marqui RD, Iwase M, Kurimoto R, Aoki Y et al 2011b. Resting-state EEG source localization and functional connectivity in schizophrenia-like psychosis of epilepsy. PloS one 6(11):e27863.				
30 31 32 33	Canuet L, Tellado I, Couceiro V, Fraile C, Fernandez-Novoa L, Ishii R et al. 2012. Resting-state network disruption and APOE genotype in Alzheimer's disease: a lagged functional connectivity study. PLoS One 7(9):e46289.				
34 35 36	Centorrino F, Price BH, Tuttle M, Bahk W-M, Hennen J, Albert MJ et al 2014. EEG abnormalities during treatment with typical and atypical antipsychotics.				
37 38	Doesburg SM, Roggeveen AB, Kitajo K, Ward LM. 2008. Large-scale gamma-band phase synchronization and selective attention. Cerebral Cortex 18(2):386-396.				
39 40 41	Fell J, Axmacher N. 2011. The role of phase synchronization in memory processes. Nature reviews neuroscience 12(2):105-118.				
42 43 44	Fields RD. 2008. Oligodendrocytes changing the rules: action potentials in glia and oligodendrocytes controlling action potentials. The Neuroscientist 14(6):540-543.				
45 46 47 48	Flynn G, Alexander D, Harris A, Whitford T, Wong W, Galletly C et al. 2008. Increased absolute magnitude of gamma synchrony in first-episode psychosis. Schizophrenia research 105(1):262- 271.				
49 50 51	Gschwandtner U, Zimmermann R, Pflueger MO, Riecher-Rössler A, Fuhr P. 2009. Negative symptoms in neuroleptic-naive patients with first-episode psychosis correlate with QEEG parameters. Schizophr Res 115(2-3):231-6.				
52 53 54 55	Guerrero-Pedraza A, McKenna P, Gomar J, Sarro S, Salvador R, Amann B et al. 2012. First-episode psychosis is characterized by failure of deactivation but not by hypo-or hyperfrontality. Psychological medicine 42(01):73-84.				
56 57 58 59	Hirano Y, Oribe N, Kanba S, Onitsuka T, Nestor PG, Spencer KM. 2015. Spontaneous Gamma Activity in Schizophrenia. JAMA psychiatry. 17				
60	IIDI : http://ma.manusarinteantral.com/suchs_a.mail: utahs@madusiutas.co.ct				
	UnL: http://mc.manuscriptcentral.com/swbp - e-mail: wtspp@meduniwien.ac.at				

Page 18 of 30

Ramy	/ead	et	al.,	2015
		_		

1	
2	
2	Hof PR, Haroutunian V, Friedrich VL, Byne W, Buitron C, Perl DP et al. 2003. Loss and altered spatial
3	distribution of oligodendrocytes in the superior frontal gyrus in schizophrenia. Biological psychiatry
4	53(12):1075-1085.
5	
6	Holmes AP, Blair R, Watson G, Ford I. 1996. Nonparametric analysis of statistic images from functional
7	mapping experiments. Journal of Cerebral Blood Flow & Metabolism 16(1):7-22.
8	
9	Holscher C, Schmid S, Pilz PK, Sansig G, van der Putten H, Plappert CF. 2005. Lack of the Metabotropic
10	Glutamate Receptor Subtype 7 Selectively Modulates Theta Rhythm and Working Memory.
11	Learning & memory 12(5):450-455.
12	
13	Hubl D, Koenig T, Strik WK, Garcia LM, Dierks T. 2007. Competition for neuronal resources: how
14	hallucinations make themselves heard. The British Journal of Psychiatry 190(1):57-62.
15	
10	Insel TR. 2010. Rethinking schizophrenia. Nature 468(7321):187-193.
17	
17	Káradóttir R, Cavelier P, Bergersen LH, Attwell D. 2005. NMDA receptors are expressed in
18	oligodendrocytes and activated in ischaemia. Nature 438(7071):1162-1166.
19	
20	Kegeles LS, Mao X, Stanford AD, Girgis R, Ojeil N, Xu X et al. 2012. Elevated prefrontal cortex γ-
21	aminobutyric acid and glutamate-glutamine levels in schizophrenia measured in vivo with proton
22	magnetic resonance spectroscopy. Archives of general psychiatry 69(5):449-459.
23	
24	Kikuchi M, Koenig T, Wada Y, Higashima M, Koshino Y, Strik W et al 2007. Native EEG and treatment
25	effects in neuroleptic-naive schizophrenic patients: time and frequency domain approaches.
26	Schizophrenia research 97(1):163-172.
27	
28	Kim JH, Chien JH, Liu CC, Lenz FA. 2015. Painful cutaneous laser stimuli induce event-related gamma-
29	band activity in the lateral thalamus of humans. J Neurophysiol 113(5):1564-73.
30	
31	Knyazev GG, Slobodskaya HR, Safronova MV, Sorokin OV, Goodman R, Wilson GD. 2003. Personality,
32	psychopathology and brain oscillations. Personality and individual differences 35(6):1331-1349.
22	
33	Knyazeva MG, Jalili M, Meuli R, Hasler M, De Feo O, Do KQ. 2008. Alpha rhythm and hypofrontality in
34	schizophrenia. Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica 118(3):188-199.
35	
36	Koch M, Schmiedt-Fehr C, Mathes B. 2015. Neuropharmacology of altered brain oscillations in
37	schizophrenia. International Journal of Psychophysiology.
38	
39	Kometer M, Schmidt A, Jäncke L, Vollenweider FX. 2013. Activation of serotonin 2A receptors underlies
40	the psilocybin-induced effects on $\alpha$ oscillations, N170 visual-evoked potentials, and visual
41	hallucinations. The Journal of Neuroscience 33(25):10544-10551.
42	
43	Lee K-H, williams LM, Breakspear M, Gordon E. 2003. Synchronous gamma activity: a review and
44	contribution to an integrative neuroscience model of schizophrenia. Brain Research Reviews
45	41(1):3/-/8.
46	Luis & D. Nusshadala K. Vashara J. 4000. Manual for the superstand haif and the set
47	Lukon D, Nuechtenein K, Ventura J. 1986. Manual for the expanded brief psychiatric rating scale.
48	Schizophr Buil 12:594-602.
49	Marchards D. Malle A. Hardshares D. Ostara I. Taldas I. 2022. EEO shares alfiles and automa is first
50	Manchanda R, Malia A, Harricharan R, Cortese L, Takhar J. 2003. EEG abnormalities and outcome in first-
51	episode psychosis. Can J Psychiatry 48(11):722-6.
52	Manahanda D. Narman D. Malla A. Harrisharan D. Natharth C. 2000, EEC ataamalikist and Surra
53	wandhanda K, Norman K, Wana A, namcharan K, Normcott S. 2008. EEG aphormalities and 3-year
55	outcome in first episode psychosis. Acta rsychiatr Scand 117(4):217-82.
04	Manahanda D. Narman D. Malla A. Harriaharan D. Narthaatt S. Biahard J. 2014. Fischer seaschilder setting
55	iviancianda K, Norman K, Maila A, Harricharan K, Normcott S, Richard J. 2014. Electroencephalographic
56	abnormalities and 5-year outcome in inst-episode psychosis. Can J Psychiatry 59(5):285-8.
57	
58	18
59	
60	
	IIDI : http://mo.manuscriptoontral.com/swhp_comail: ufebp@moduniwion.co.et
	one. http:///onanuscripteentral.com/swpp = e-mail. wispp@meduniwien.aC.at

#### Page 19 of 30 The World Journal of Biological Psychiatry Ramyead et al., 2015 1 2 Manchanda R, Norman R, Malla A, Harricharan R, Takhar J, Northcott S. 2005. EEG abnormalities and 3 two year outcome in first episode psychosis. Acta Psychiatr Scand 111(3):208-13. 4 5 Mazziotta J, Toga A, Evans A, Fox P, Lancaster J, Zilles K et al. . 2001. A probabilistic atlas and reference 6 7 system for the human brain: International Consortium for Brain Mapping (ICBM). Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London. Series B: Biological Sciences 356(1412):1293-1322. 8 Mesholam-Gately RI, Giuliano AJ, Goff KP, Faraone SV, Seidman LJ. 2009. Neurocognition in first-9 10 episode schizophrenia: a meta-analytic review. Neuropsychology 23(3):315. 11 Michel CM, Murray MM, Lantz G, Gonzalez S, Spinelli L, Grave de Peralta R. 2004. EEG source imaging. 12 Clin Neurophysiol 115(10):2195-222. 13 14 Micheloyannis S, Pachou E, Stam CJ, Vourkas M, Erimaki S, Tsirka V. 2006. Using graph theoretical 15 analysis of multi channel EEG to evaluate the neural efficiency hypothesis. Neuroscience letters 16 402(3):273-277. 17 18 Mu Y, Fan Y, Mao L, Han S. 2008. Event-related theta and alpha oscillations mediate empathy for pain. 19 Brain research 1234:128-136. 20 21 Mulert C, Jäger L, Schmitt R, Bussfeld P, Pogarell O, Möller H-J et al. . 2004. Integration of fMRI and 22 simultaneous EEG: towards a comprehensive understanding of localization and time-course of 23 brain activity in target detection. Neuroimage 22(1):83-94. 24 Nejad AB, Ebdrup BH, Siebner HR, Rasmussen H, Aggernæs B, Glenthøj BY et al. . 2011. Impaired 25 26 temporoparietal deactivation with working memory load in antipsychotic-naive patients with firstepisode schizophrenia. World Journal of Biological Psychiatry 12(4):271-281. 27 28 Nunez PL, Srinivasan R. 2006. Electric fields of the brain: the neurophysics of EEG. Oxford university 29 press. 30 31 Oertel-Knöchel V, Knöchel C, Rotarska-Jagiela A, Reinke B, Prvulovic D, Haenschel C et al. 2013. 32 Association between psychotic symptoms and cortical thickness reduction across the schizophrenia spectrum. Cerebral Cortex 23(1):61-70. 33 34 35 Pascual-Marqui RD. 2007. Discrete, 3D distributed, linear imaging methods of electric neuronal activity. 36 Part 1: exact, zero error localization. arXiv preprint arXiv:0710.3341. 37 38 Pascual-Marqui RD, Lehmann D, Koenig T, Kochi K, Merlo MC, Hell D et al. . 1999. Low resolution brain 39 electromagnetic tomography (LORETA) functional imaging in acute, neuroleptic-naive, firstepisode, productive schizophrenia. Psychiatry Research: Neuroimaging 90(3):169-179. 40 41 Pascual-Marqui RD, Lehmann D, Koukkou M, Kochi K, Anderer P, Saletu B et al. 2011. Assessing 42 interactions in the brain with exact low-resolution electromagnetic tomography. Philos Trans A 43 Math Phys Eng Sci 369(1952):3768-84. 44 45 Pascual-Marqui RD, Michel CM, Lehmann D. 1994. Low resolution electromagnetic tomography: a new 46 method for localizing electrical activity in the brain. Int J Psychophysiol 18(1):49-65. 47 48 Pizzagalli D, Oakes T, Fox A, Chung M, Larson C, Abercrombie H et al. . 2003. Functional but not 49 structural subgenual prefrontal cortex abnormalities in melancholia. Molecular psychiatry 9(4):393-50 405. 51 52 Pol HEH, Schnack HG, Bertens MG, van Haren NE, van der Tweel I, Staal WG et al. . 2014. Volume 53 changes in gray matter in patients with schizophrenia. 54 Ramyead A, Kometer M, Studerus E, Koranyi S, Ittig S, Gschwandtner U et al. . 2014. Aberrant Current 55 Source-Density and Lagged Phase Synchronization of Neural Oscillations as Markers for 56 Emerging Psychosis. Schizophr Bull. 57 58 19 59 60 URL: http:/mc.manuscriptcentral.com/swbp - e-mail: wfsbp@meduniwien.ac.at

Page 20 of 30

	Ram	vead	et	al.,	2015
--	-----	------	----	------	------

1	
2	
2	Riecher-Rössler A, Aston J, Ventura J, Merlo M, Borgwardt S, Gschwandtner U et al. 2008. [The Basel
3	Screening Instrument for Psychosis (BSIP): development, structure, reliability and validity].
4	Fortschr Neurol Psychiatr 76(4):207-16.
5	
6	Riecher-Rössler A, Pflueger MO, Aston J, Borgwardt SJ, Brewer WJ, Gschwandtner U et al. 2009.
7	Efficacy of using cognitive status in predicting psychosis: a 7-year follow-up. Biol Psychiatry
8	66(11):1023-30.
9	
10	Riecher-Rössler A, Gschwandtner U, Aston J, Borgwardt S, Drewe M, Fuhr P et al 2007. The Basel
11	early-detection-of-psychosis (FEPSY)-study-design and preliminary results. Acta Psychiatrica
12	Scandinavica 115(2):114-125.
13	
14	Roopun AK, Cunningham MO, Racca C, Alter K, Traub RD, Whittington MA. 2008. Region-specific
15	changes in gamma and beta2 rhythms in NMDA receptor dysfunction models of schizophrenia.
10	Schizophrenia bulletin 34(5):962-973.
10	
17	Schmitt A, Hasan A, Gruber O, Falkai P. 2011. Schizophrenia as a disorder of disconnectivity. European
18	archives of psychiatry and clinical neuroscience 261(2):150-154.
19	
20	Schneider F, Habel U, Reske M, Kellermann T, Stöcker T, Shah NJ et al. 2007. Neural correlates of
21	working memory dysfunction in first-episode schizophrenia patients: an fMRI multi-center study.
22	Schizophrenia research 89(1):198-210.
23	
24	Sumiyoshi T, Kawasaki Y, Suzuki M, Higuchi Y, Kurachi M. 2008. Neurocognitive assessment and
25	pharmacotherapy towards prevention of schizophrenia: What can we learn from first episode
26	psychosis. Clin Psychopharmacol Neurosci 6:57-64.
27	
20	Tan H-Y, Choo W-C, Fones CS, Chee MW, 2005, fMRI study of maintenance and manipulation processes
20	within working memory in first-episode schizophrenia. American Journal of Psychiatry
29	162(10):1849-1858.
30	
31	Tenke CE, Kavser J, Manna CG, Fekri S, Kroppmann CJ, Schaller JD et al., 2011, Current source density
32	measures of electroencephalographic alpha predict antidepressant treatment response. Biol
33	Psychiatry 70(4):388-94.
34	
35	Théberge J, Bartha R, Drost DJ, Menon RS, Malla A, Takhar J et al 2002. Glutamate and glutamine
36	measured with 4.0 T proton MRS in never-treated patients with schizophrenia and healthy
37	volunteers. American Journal of Psychiatry 159(11):1944-1946.
38	
39	Tsujimoto T, Shimazu H, Isomura Y. 2006. Direct recording of theta oscillations in primate prefrontal and
40	anterior cingulate cortices. Journal of neurophysiology 95(5):2987-3000.
41	
42	Uhlhaas PJ, Singer W. 2010. Abnormal neural oscillations and synchrony in schizophrenia. Nature reviews
43	neuroscience 11(2):100-113.
14	
44	Uhlhaas PJ, Singer W. 2013. High-frequency oscillations and the neurobiology of schizophrenia. Dialogues
40	in clinical neuroscience 15(3):301.
40	
4/	Valkonen-Korhonen M, Purhonen M, Tarkka IM, Sipilä P, Partanen J, Karhu J et al 2003. Altered
48	auditory processing in acutely psychotic never-medicated first-episode patients. Coanitive brain
49	research 17(3):747-758.
50	
51	Velligan D, Prihoda T, Dennehy E, Biggs M, Shores-Wilson K, Crismon ML et al 2005. Brief psychiatric
52	rating scale expanded version: How do new items affect factor structure? Psychiatry research
53	135(3):217-228.
54	
55	Ventura J, Green MF, Shaner A, Liberman RP. 1993. Training and quality assurance with the Brief
56	Psychiatric Rating Scale:" the drift busters.". International Journal of Methods in Psychiatric
57	Research.
58	
50	20
50	
59	

Page 21 of 30	The World Journal of Biological Psychiatry
	Ramyead et al., 2015
1 2 3 4	Wang R, Zhang Z, Qu J, Cao J. 2011. Phase synchronization motion and neural coding in dynamic transmission of neural information. Neural Networks, IEEE Transactions on 22(7):1097-1106.
5 6 7	Ward LM. 2003. Synchronous neural oscillations and cognitive processes. Trends in cognitive sciences 7(12):553-559.
8 9 10 11	Whitfield-Gabrieli S, Thermenos HW, Milanovic S, Tsuang MT, Faraone SV, McCarley RW et al. 2009. Hyperactivity and hyperconnectivity of the default network in schizophrenia and in first-degree relatives of persons with schizophrenia. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 106(4):1279-1284.
12 13 14 15	Womelsdorf T, Johnston K, Vinck M, Everling S. 2010. Theta-activity in anterior cingulate cortex predicts task rules and their adjustments following errors. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 107(11):5248-5253.
16 17 18 19 20	Woodward ND, Waldie B, Rogers B, Tibbo P, Seres P, Purdon SE. 2009. Abnormal prefrontal cortical activity and connectivity during response selection in first episode psychosis, chronic schizophrenia, and unaffected siblings of individuals with schizophrenia. Schizophrenia research 109(1):182-190.
21 22 23 24	Worrell GA, Lagerlund TD, Sharbrough FW, Brinkmann BH, Busacker NE, Cicora KM et al 2000. Localization of the epileptic focus by low-resolution electromagnetic tomography in patients with a lesion demonstrated by MRI. Brain Topography 12(4):273-282.
25 26 27 28	Yung AR, Phillips LJ, McGorry PD, McFarlane CA, Francey S, Harrigan S et al. 1998. Prediction of psychosis. A step towards indicated prevention of schizophrenia. Br J Psychiatry Suppl 172(33):14-20.
29 30	Zumsteg D, Lozano AM, Wennberg RA. 2006. Depth electrode recorded cerebral responses with deep brain stimulation of the anterior thalamus for epilepsy. Clinical Neurophysiology 117(7):1602-1609.
31 32 33	Zumsteg D, Wennberg R, Treyer V, Buck A, Wieser H. 2005. H215O or 13NH3 PET and electromagnetic tomography (LORETA) during partial status epilepticus. Neurology 65(10):1657-1660.
34 35	
30 37 38	
39 40	
41 42	
43 44	
45 46	
47 48	
49 50	
52	
54 55	
56 57	
58 59 60	21
	URL: http:/mc.manuscriptcentral.com/swbp - e-mail: wfsbp@meduniwien.ac.at

# Page 22 of 30

Table 1: Demographic	c and clinical characteristics	at EEG assessment	
	HC N=29	FEP N=31	<i>p</i> Value
Gender:	and the second second second	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	0.815
Women	14 (48.3%)	13 (41.9%)	
Men	15 (51.7%)	18 (58.1%)	
Age	22.4 (5.02)	30.8 (8.92)	< 0.05
Years of education	11.9 (1.93)	10.5 (2.99)	< 0.05
Antidepressants currently:			
no		27 (87.1%)	
yes		4 (12.9%)	
Tranquilizer currently:			
no		23 (74.2%)	
yes		8 (25.8%)	
BPRS Positive Symptoms		13.4 (3.45)	
BPRS Negative symptoms		5.79 (2.36)	
BPRS total score		55.0 (12.1)	

Ramyead et al., 2015

 HC = healthy controls; FEP = first episode of psychosis patients; BPRS = Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale. Categorical and continuous variables were compared by Pearson  $\chi^2$  (or Fisher's exact tests if any expected cell frequencies were <5) and ANOVAs, respectively.

Page 23 of 30		The World Journal of Biological Psychiatry
	Ramyead et al.	, 2015
1 2 3	Figure Capti	ons
4 5	Figure 1:	For illustrative purposes, the average current source density ( $\mu A/mm2$ ) by group
6 7 8		and frequency bands.
9 10	Figure 2:	eLORETA statistical map of oscillatory differences in the (A) theta (B) alpha 1 (C)
11 12 13		beta2 and (D) gamma frequency bands between FEP and HC.
14 15	Figure 3:	The lagged phase-synchronization of the (A) beta 1 and (B) beta 2 frequency band
16 17 18		as a function of distance. Shaded areas cover regression coefficients with $\pm 1$ SE.
19 20	Figure 4:	(A) The lagged phase-synchronization of the beta 2 frequency bands as a function
21 22		of distance for each of 4 different values of BPRS positive symptoms. (B) The
23 24		lagged phase-synchronization of the beta 1 frequency band as a function of
25 26		distance for each of 4 different values of BPRS negative symptoms. Shaded areas
28		cover regression coefficients with $\pm 1$ SE.
30 31 32 33 34 35 36 37 38		
39 40 41 42		
43 44 45		
40		
49		
51 52 53		
55 55 56		
57 58 59 60		23
	URL: I	http:/mc.manuscriptcentral.com/swbp - e-mail: wfsbp@meduniwien.ac.at



For illustrative purposes only, the average current source density ( $\mu$ A/mm2) by group and frequency bands.



URL: http:/mc.manuscriptcentral.com/swbp - e-mail: wfsbp@meduniwien.ac.at

# Page 25 of 30

The World Journal of Biological Psychiatry



eLORETA statistical map of oscillatory differences in the (A) theta (B) alpha 1 (C) beta2 and (D) gamma frequency bands between FEP and HC.

11

26 27

29 30

39 40

 Page 26 of 30



# Page 27 of 30

# The World Journal of Biological Psychiatry







Page 28 of 30

Ramyead et al., 2015

# **Supplementary Information**

**Supplementary Table 1:** Montreal Neurological Institute (MNI) coordinates for ROIs used for the current source density and lagged phase synchronization analyses (Canuet *et al.*, 2012, Ramyead *et al.*, 2014).

Number	Regions of Interest (ROIs) within eLORETA	Coordinates (x, y, z)
1	Left frontopolar cortex	-25 65 -5
2	Right frontopolar cortex	25 65 -5
3	Left inferior frontal gyrus	-50 40 -10
4	Left middle frontal gyrus	-45 40 -10
5	Superior frontal gyrus	5 45 50
6	Right middle frontal gyrus	45 40 30
7	Right inferior frontal gyrus	50 40 -10
8	Left superior temporal gyrus	-65 -15 -15
9	Left precentral/postcentral cingulate cortex	-50 -20 60
10	Medial frontal cortex	5 -10 70
11	Right precentral/postcentral cingulate cortex	55 -20 55
12	Right superior temporal gyrus	70 -20 -10
13	Left posterior temporal cortex	-60 -65 -5
14	Left inferior parietal lobule	-40 -70 45
15	Medial parietal (Precuneus)	-5 -65 65
16	Right inferior parietal lobule	45 -70 45
17	Right posterior temporal cortex	55 -70 0
18	Left occipital cortex	-20 -100 10
19	Right occipital cortex	20 -100 5

# 1.1. Lagged Phase Synchronization Analyses

In technical terms, the LPS analyses calculate the corrected phase synchrony value between signals in the frequency domain based on normalized Fourier transforms yielding a measure of nonlinear functional connectivity. To diminish or eliminate volume conduction and related artifacts, the instantaneous zero-lag contribution has been subtracted from the total phase synchronization yielding only LPS. In other words, the classical overall "squared" phase synchronization, which is highly contaminated by the instantaneous artifactual component, is defined as:

(1)

$$\varphi_{x,y}^{2}(\omega) = |f_{x,y}(\omega)|^{2} = \{ \operatorname{Re}[f_{x,y}(\omega)] \}^{2} + \{ \operatorname{Im}[f_{x,y}(\omega)] \}^{2}$$

with: (2)

$$f_{x,y}(\omega) = \frac{1}{N_R} \sum_{k=1}^{N_R} \left[ \frac{x_k(\omega)}{|x_k(\omega)|} \right] \left[ \frac{y_k^*(\omega)}{|y_k(\omega)|} \right]$$

where  $x_k(\omega)$  and  $y_k(\omega)$  match to the discrete Fourier transforms of the two signals of interest x and y at frequency  $\omega$  for the k-th EEG Re[C] and Im[C] denote the real and imaginary parts of a complex number C; the latter explains the cycle of C; and the superscript

Ramyead et al., 2015

Page 29 of 30

"\*", represents a complex conjugate. The instantaneous (zero-lag) connectivity component is narrowly related to the real part of the phase synchronization. LPS, which statistically excludes the instantaneous component of the total connectivity, is defined as: (3)

$$\varphi_{x,y}^{2}(\omega) = \frac{\left\{ \text{Im}[f_{x,y}(\omega)] \right\}^{2}}{1 - \left\{ \text{Re}[f_{x,y}(\omega)] \right\}^{2}}$$

**Supplementary Figure 1.** The lagged phase-synchronization of the (A) delta and (B) alpha 2 frequency band as a function of distance. Shaded areas cover regression coefficients with  $\pm 1$  SE.



URL: http:/mc.manuscriptcentral.com/swbp - e-mail: wfsbp@meduniwien.ac.at

Ramyead et al., 2015

References

Canuet L, Tellado I, Couceiro V, Fraile C, Fernandez-Novoa L, Ishii R, et al. Resting-state network disruption and APOE genotype in Alzheimer's disease: a lagged functional connectivity study. PLoS One. 2012;7(9):e46289.

Ramyead A, Kometer M, Studerus E, Koranyi S, Ittig S, Gschwandtner U, et al. Aberrant Current Source-Density and Lagged Phase Synchronization of Neural Oscillations as Markers for Emerging Psychosis. Schizophrenia bulletin. 2014.

URL: http:/mc.manuscriptcentral.com/swbp - e-mail: wfsbp@meduniwien.ac.at

Page 30 of 30

# Discussion

This dissertation has revealed that new, advanced measures of neural oscillations, in conjunction with advanced statistical and computational methodology, are capable of disentangling complex neural oscillatory activity that is predictive of psychosis in at-risk patients. We have revealed that: 1) ARMS-T patients demonstrate abnormal neural oscillations not found in ARMS-NT at baseline; 2) Patterns of abnormal brain activity present in ARMS-T could be detected by machine learning algorithms and allow for the individualized prediction of transition to psychosis with promising accuracy; and 3) FEP patients, the ones who already had an episode of psychosis, demonstrate similar brain abnormalities as ARMS-T at baseline.

Together, these results suggest that neural oscillations are potential markers for the early detection of psychosis that can be assessed using the widely available and routinely applied EEG. This equipment helped us to elucidate that ARMS-T patients demonstrate localized abnormal neural oscillations as well as abnormal phase synchronizations across brain areas. The project entitled "Neural Oscillations in Antipsychotic-Naïve Patients with a First Psychotic Episode" supports these results in a cross-sectional manner by revealing that FEP patients demonstrate similar abnormal neural oscillations and synchrony along with other neural disturbances. In both groups, the abnormal lagged phase synchronization was strongly associated with clinical symptoms, particularly positive ones. These results suggest that a disrupted communication across brain areas could be resulting in the observed psychotic symptoms.

Owing to the revealed neural oscillatory differences between ARMS-T and ARMS-NT patients at baseline, we investigated whether certain patterns of brain activity observed in ARMS-T patients could be identified and thus allow for the prediction of psychosis on

70

an individualized level. To do so, we employed advanced machine learning algorithms, also known as artificial intelligence, that would be able to train themselves in detecting specific patterns of brain activity. In the project entitled "Prediction of psychosis using neural oscillations and machine learning in neuroleptic-naïve at-risk patients", we have shown that the so-called Least Absolute and Selective and Shrinkage Operator (LASSO) machine learning algorithm is able to teach itself, merely based on neural oscillations, which patient will later transition to psychosis. We have revealed a promising internally cross-validated predictive accuracy of 78% (using 10-fold repeated cross validations). That is, we were able to predict which ARMS patients would transition to psychosis (ARMS-T) and which ones would not (ARMS-NT) with a correct classification rate of 78%. These findings provide preliminary evidence that neural oscillations can predict the onset of psychosis in at-risk patients. However, it is important to point out that these findings should be replicated in other studies and validated externally.

The field of early detection of psychosis based on multivariate approaches is still in its very early stages. So far, no prediction models in the field have been validated externally. Nonetheless, with the recent completion of data collection by the North American Prodromal Longitudinal Study 2 (NAPLS-2), a multi-site study that gathers data from various domains including EEG and MRI repeatedly over time in a large sample of ARMS individuals, it is only a matter of time until such multivariate analyses are conducted with robust external cross-validation on independent samples. This will furthermore allow to elucidate the changes in neural oscillations based on brain anatomical data over time in patients who later transitioned to psychosis.

# Limitations

It is essential to note that - relative to the number of variables included in the machine learning algorithm - the effective sample size is relatively low. Nevertheless, it should be

noted that recruiting ARMS patients is challenging as 1) these patients are relatively rare, 2) many of them only seek help after having already developed frank psychosis, and 3) they frequently cannot be motivated to partake in scientific studies as they are often already quite suspicious due to emergence of the illness. To deal with the small event per variable ratio, we aimed to prevent over fitting by conducting repeated nested cross-validation. All the same, these results should be considered preliminary and be replicated in bigger samples and validated in independent samples. Moreover, we utilized a low-density EEG system which is commonly used in the clinical field for practical reasons. While numerous recent studies have shown that resting-state analyses could reliably be performed using such systems (Babiloni et al. 2013; Canuet et al. 2011; Canuet et al. 2012), all analyses would have been more precise with a larger number of electrodes. Additionally, some patients across both the ARMS-T and ARMS-NT groups depended on medications other than neuroleptics which could have influenced the recorded brain activity.
## References

- Amminger GP, Edwards J, Brewer WJ, Harrigan S, McGorry PD. 2002. Duration of untreated psychosis and cognitive deterioration in first-episode schizophrenia. Schizophr Res 54(3):223-30.
- Amminger GP, Schäfer MR, Papageorgiou K, Klier CM, Cotton SM, Harrigan SM, Mackinnon A, McGorry PD, Berger GE. 2010. Long-chain omega-3 fatty acids for indicated prevention of psychotic disorders: a randomized, placebo-controlled trial. Arch Gen Psychiatry 67(2):146-54.
- Babiloni C, Carducci F, Lizio R, Vecchio F, Baglieri A, Bernardini S, Cavedo E, Bozzao A, Buttinelli C, Esposito F, Giubilei F, Guizzaro A, Marino S, Montella P, Quattrocchi CC, Redolfi A, Soricelli A, Tedeschi G, Ferri R, Rossi-Fedele G, Ursini F, Scrascia F, Vernieri F, Pedersen TJ, Hardemark HG, Rossini PM, Frisoni GB. 2013. Resting state cortical electroencephalographic rhythms are related to gray matter volume in subjects with mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease. Hum Brain Mapp 34(6):1427-46.
- Barch DM, Ceaser A. 2012. Cognition in schizophrenia: core psychological and neural mechanisms. Trends Cogn Sci 16(1):27-34.
- Becker JT, Morris RG. 1999. Working memory(s). Brain Cogn 41(1):1-8.
- Bodatsch M, Brockhaus-Dumke A, Klosterkötter J, Ruhrmann S. 2015. Forecasting Psychosis by Event-Related Potentials—Systematic Review and Specific Meta-Analysis. Biol Psychiatry 77(11):951-958.
- Borgwardt SJ, McGuire PK, Aston J, Gschwandtner U, Pflueger MO, Stieglitz RD, Radue EW, Riecher-Rössler A. 2008. Reductions in frontal, temporal and parietal volume associated with the onset of psychosis. Schizophr Res 106(2-3):108-14.
- Borgwardt SJ, Riecher-Rössler A, Dazzan P, Chitnis X, Aston J, Drewe M, Gschwandtner U, Haller S, Pfluger M, Rechsteiner E, D'Souza M, Stieglitz RD, Radu EW, McGuire PK. 2007. Regional gray matter volume abnormalities in the at risk mental state. Biol Psychiatry 61(10):1148-56.
- Cannon TD, Cadenhead K, Cornblatt B, Woods SW, Addington J, Walker E, Seidman LJ, Perkins D, Tsuang M, McGlashan T. 2008. Prediction of psychosis in youth at high

clinical risk: a multisite longitudinal study in North America. Arch Gen Psychiatry 65(1):28-37.

- Cannon TD, Chung Y, He G, Sun D, Jacobson A, van Erp TG, McEwen S, Addington J, Bearden CE, Cadenhead K. 2015. Progressive reduction in cortical thickness as psychosis develops: a multisite longitudinal neuroimaging study of youth at elevated clinical risk. Biol Psychiatry 77(2):147-157.
- Canuet L, Ishii R, Pascual-Marqui RD, Iwase M, Kurimoto R, Aoki Y, Ikeda S, Takahashi H, Nakahachi T, Takeda M. 2011. Resting-state EEG source localization and functional connectivity in schizophrenia-like psychosis of epilepsy. PloS one 6(11):e27863.
- Canuet L, Tellado I, Couceiro V, Fraile C, Fernandez-Novoa L, Ishii R, Takeda M, Cacabelos R. 2012. Resting-state network disruption and APOE genotype in Alzheimer's disease: a lagged functional connectivity study. PLoS One 7(9):e46289.
- Corcoran R, Mercer G, Frith CD. 1995. Schizophrenia, symptomatology and social inference: investigating "theory of mind" in people with schizophrenia. Schizophr Res 17(1):5-13.
- De Herdt A, Wampers M, Vancampfort D, De Hert M, Vanhees L, Demunter H, Van Bouwel L, Brunner E, Probst M. 2013. Neurocognition in clinical high risk young adults who did or did not convert to a first schizophrenic psychosis: A metaanalysis. Schizophr Res.
- Donchin E, Coles MG. 1988. Is the P300 component a manifestation of context updating? Behav Brain Sci 11(03):357-374.
- Forbes NF, Carrick LA, McIntosh AM, Lawrie SM. 2009. Working memory in schizophrenia: a meta-analysis. Psychol Med 39(6):889-905.
- Fusar-Poli P, Bonoldi I, Yung AR, Borgwardt S, Kempton MJ, Valmaggia L, Barale F, Caverzasi E, McGuire P. 2012a. Predicting psychosis: meta-analysis of transition outcomes in individuals at high clinical risk. Arch Gen Psychiatry 69(3):220-9.
- Fusar-Poli P, Borgwardt S, Bechdolf A, Addington J, Riecher-Rössler A, Schultze-Lutter F, Keshavan M, Wood S, Ruhrmann S, Seidman LJ, Valmaggia L, Cannon T, Velthorst E, De Haan L, Cornblatt B, Bonoldi I, Birchwood M, McGlashan T, Carpenter W,

McGorry P, Klosterkotter J, McGuire P, Yung A. 2013. The psychosis high-risk state: a comprehensive state-of-the-art review. JAMA Psychiatry 70(1):107-20.

- Fusar-Poli P, McGuire P, Borgwardt S. 2012b. Mapping prodromal psychosis: a critical review of neuroimaging studies. Eur Psychiatry 27(3):181-91.
- Fusar-Poli P, Perez J, Broome M, Borgwardt S, Placentino A, Caverzasi E, Cortesi M, Veggiotti P, Politi P, Barale F, McGuire P. 2007. Neurofunctional correlates of vulnerability to psychosis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 31(4):465-84.
- Fusar-Poli P, Smieskova R, Serafini G, Politi P, Borgwardt S. 2012c. Neuroanatomical markers of genetic liability to psychosis and first episode psychosis: A voxelwise meta-analytical comparison. World J Biol Psychiatry.
- Garrido MI, Friston KJ, Kiebel SJ, Stephan KE, Baldeweg T, Kilner JM. 2008. The functional anatomy of the MMN: a DCM study of the roving paradigm. Neuroimage 42(2):936-944.
- Green MF. 1996. What are the functional consequences of neurocognitive deficits in schizophrenia? Am J Psychiatry 153(3):321-30.
- Green MF, Kern RS, Heaton RK. 2004. Longitudinal studies of cognition and functional outcome in schizophrenia: implications for MATRICS. Schizophr Res 72(1):41-51.
- Gschwandtner U, Zimmermann R, Pflueger MO, Riecher-Rössler A, Fuhr P. 2009. Negative symptoms in neuroleptic-naive patients with first-episode psychosis correlate with QEEG parameters. Schizophr Res 115(2-3):231-6.
- Insel TR. 2010. Rethinking schizophrenia. Nature 468(7321):187-93.
- Kahn RS, Keefe RS. 2013. Schizophrenia is a cognitive illness: time for a change in focus. JAMA Psychiatry.
- Keefe RS, Harvey PD. 2012. Cognitive impairment in schizophrenia. Handb Exp Pharmacol(213):11-37.
- Koutsouleris N, Davatzikos C, Bottlender R, Patschurek-Kliche K, Scheuerecker J, Decker P, Gaser C, Möller H-J, Meisenzahl EM. 2012a. Early recognition and disease prediction in the at-risk mental states for psychosis using neurocognitive pattern classification. Schizophrenia bulletin 38(6):1200-1215.

- Koutsouleris N, Davatzikos C, Bottlender R, Patschurek-Kliche K, Scheuerecker J, Decker P, Gaser C, Moller HJ, Meisenzahl EM. 2012b. Early recognition and disease prediction in the at-risk mental states for psychosis using neurocognitive pattern classification. Schizophr Bull 38(6):1200-15.
- Koutsouleris N, Riecher-Rössler A, Meisenzahl EM, Smieskova R, Studerus E, Kambeitz-Ilankovic L, von Saldern S, Cabral C, Reiser M, Falkai P. 2014. Detecting the psychosis prodrome across high-risk populations using neuroanatomical biomarkers. Schizophrenia Bull:sbu078.
- Marshall M, Lewis S, Lockwood A, Drake R, Jones P, Croudace T. 2005. Association between duration of untreated psychosis and outcome in cohorts of first-episode patients: a systematic review. Arch Gen Psychiatry 62(9):975-83.
- Mathalon DH, Ford JM, Pfefferbaum A. 2000. Trait and state aspects of P300 amplitude reduction in schizophrenia: a retrospective longitudinal study. Biol Psychiatry 47(5):434-449.
- Mathalon DH, Sohal VS. 2015. Neural oscillations and synchrony in brain dysfunction and neuropsychiatric disorders: it's about time. JAMA psychiatry 72(8):840-844.
- McGorry PD, Edwards J, Mihalopoulos C, Harrigan SM, Jackson HJ. 1996. EPPIC: an evolving system of early detection and optimal management. Schizophr Bull 22(2):305-26.
- Moscarelli M. 1994. Health and economic evaluation in schizophrenia: implications for health policies. Acta Psychiatr Scand Suppl 382:84-8.
- Murray RM, Sham P, Van Os J, Zanelli J, Cannon M, McDonald C. 2004. A developmental model for similarities and dissimilarities between schizophrenia and bipolar disorder. Schizophr Res 71(2):405-416.
- Perez VB, Roach BJ, Woods SW, Srihari VH, McGlashan TH, Ford JM, Mathalon DH. 2013. Early auditory gamma-band responses in patients at clinical high risk for schizophrenia. Suppl Clin Neurophysiol 62:147.
- Perez VB, Woods SW, Roach BJ, Ford JM, McGlashan TH, Srihari VH, Mathalon DH. 2014. Automatic auditory processing deficits in schizophrenia and clinical high-risk patients: forecasting psychosis risk with mismatch negativity. Biol Psychiatry 75(6):459-469.

- Perkins BA, Bril V. 2005. Emerging therapies for diabetic neuropathy: a clinical overview. Curr Diabetes Rev 1(3):271-80.
- Pflueger MO, Gschwandtner U, Stieglitz RD, Riecher-Rössler A. 2007. Neuropsychological deficits in individuals with an at risk mental state for psychosis working memory as a potential trait marker. Schizophr Res 97(1-3):14-24.
- Phillips LJ, McGorry PD, Yuen HP, Ward J, Donovan K, Kelly D, Francey SM, Yung AR.
  2007. Medium term follow-up of a randomized controlled trial of interventions for young people at ultra high risk of psychosis. Schizophr Res 96(1-3):25-33.
- Polich J, Kok A. 1995. Cognitive and biological determinants of P300: an integrative review. Biol Psychology 41(2):103-146.
- Ramyead A, Kometer M, Studerus E, Koranyi S, Ittig S, Gschwandtner U, Fuhr P, Riecher-Rössler A. 2014. Aberrant Current Source-Density and Lagged Phase Synchronization of Neural Oscillations as Markers for Emerging Psychosis. Schizophr Bull.
- Ramyead A, Studerus E, Kometer M, Uttinger M, Gschwandtner U, Fuhr P, Riecher-Rössler A. 2015. Prediction of psychosis using neural oscillations and machine learning in neuroleptic-naïve at-risk patients. World J Biol Psychiatry:1-11.
- Riecher-Rössler A, Pflueger MO, Aston J, Borgwardt SJ, Brewer WJ, Gschwandtner U, Stieglitz RD. 2009. Efficacy of using cognitive status in predicting psychosis: a 7year follow-up. Biol Psychiatry 66(11):1023-30.
- Riecher-Rössler A, Gschwandtner U, Borgwardt S, Aston J, Pflüger M, Rössler W. 2006. Early detection and treatment of schizophrenia: how early? Acta Psychiatr Scand 113(s429):73-80.
- Roach BJ, Mathalon DH. 2008. Event-related EEG time-frequency analysis: an overview of measures and an analysis of early gamma band phase locking in schizophrenia. Schizophr Bull 34(5):907-26.
- Ruhrmann S, Klosterkotter J, Bodatsch M, Nikolaides A, Julkowski D, Hilboll D, Schultz-Lutter F. 2012. Chances and risks of predicting psychosis. Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci 262 Suppl 2:S85-90.

- Schmidt A, Diaconescu AO, Kometer M, Friston KJ, Stephan KE, Vollenweider FX. 2013. Modeling ketamine effects on synaptic plasticity during the mismatch negativity. Cereb Cortex 23(10):2394-2406.
- Seidman LJ, Giuliano AJ, Meyer EC, Addington J, Cadenhead KS, Cannon TD, McGlashan TH, Perkins DO, Tsuang MT, Walker EF. 2010. Neuropsychology of the prodrome to psychosis in the NAPLS consortium: relationship to family history and conversion to psychosis. Arch Gen Psychiatry 67(6):578-588.
- Smieskova R, Fusar-Poli P, Allen P, Bendfeldt K, Stieglitz RD, Drewe J, Radue EW, McGuire PK, Riecher-Rössler A, Borgwardt SJ. 2010. Neuroimaging predictors of transition to psychosis--a systematic review and meta-analysis. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 34(8):1207-22.
- Sponheim SR, Clementz BA, Iacono WG, Beiser M. 2000. Clinical and biological concomitants of resting state EEG power abnormalities in schizophrenia. Biol Psychiatry 48(11):1088-97.
- Steyerberg EW. 2008. Clinical prediction models: a practical approach to development, validation, and updating. Springer Science & Business Media.
- Tan HY, Choo WC, Fones CS, Chee MW. 2005. fMRI study of maintenance and manipulation processes within working memory in first-episode schizophrenia. Am J Psychiatry 162(10):1849-58.
- Uhlhaas PJ, Singer W. 2010. Abnormal neural oscillations and synchrony in schizophrenia. Nat Rev Neurosci 11(2):100-13.
- van Os J, Kapur S. 2009. Schizophrenia. Lancet 374(9690):635-45.
- van Tricht MJ, Nieman DH, Koelman JH, van der Meer JN, Bour LJ, de Haan L, Linszen DH. 2010. Reduced parietal P300 amplitude is associated with an increased risk for a first psychotic episode. Biol Psychiatry 68(7):642-8.
- Waddington J. 1993. Schizophrenia: developmental neuroscience and pathobiology. The Lancet 341(8844):531-532.
- Ward LM. 2003. Synchronous neural oscillations and cognitive processes. Trends Cogn Sci 7(12):553-9.

- Weinberger DR. 1987. Implications of normal brain development for the pathogenesis of schizophrenia. Arch Gen Psychiatry 44(7):660-669.
- Woods SW, Tully EM, Walsh BC, Hawkins KA, Callahan JL, Cohen SJ, Mathalon DH, Miller TJ, McGlashan TH. 2007. Aripiprazole in the treatment of the psychosis prodrome: an open-label pilot study. Br J Psychiatry Suppl 51:s96-101.
- Zanello A, Curtis L, Badan Ba M, Merlo MC. 2009. Working memory impairments in firstepisode psychosis and chronic schizophrenia. Psychiatry Res 165(1-2):10-8.
- Zimmermann R, Gschwandtner U, Wilhelm FH, Pflueger MO, Riecher-Rössler A, Fuhr P. 2010. EEG spectral power and negative symptoms in at-risk individuals predict transition to psychosis. Schizophr Res 123(2-3):208-16.

# Declaration by candidate

I herewith declare that I have autonomously accomplished the PhD-thesis entitled *Predicting Psychosis using Abnormal Neural Oscillations and Synchrony in Conjunctions with Machine Learning Algorithms* ". The thesis consists of original research articles that were written in collaboration with the coauthors enlisted. The articles have been published in peer-reviewed journals except the article "Neural Oscillations in Antipsychotic-Naïve Patients with a First Psychotic Episode ", which is under review. All references used were cited accordingly and only allowed resources were used.

Signature: \_\_\_\_\_

Date: \_\_\_\_\_

# Curriculum Vitae

## Avinash Ramyead 2016

Curriculum Vitae Avinash Ramyead 2016

## PERSONAL DATA

Name: Date of birth: Citzenship: Avinash Ramyead 24 April 1989 Canadian Mauritian



#### **EDUCATION**

01/1994-09/1999	Loreto Convent Curepipe, Mauritius
01/2000-08/2004	St Joseph College, Mauritius
09/2004-01/2006	Guildford Park Secondary School, BC, Canada
02/2006-06/2007	Sullivan Heights Secondary School, BC, Canada
09/2007-05/2011	University of British Columbia, Vancouver, Canada Bachelor in Psychology
09/2011-02/2013	University of Geneva, Geneva, Switzerland Masters of Science in Interdisciplinary Neuroscience
02/2013-Present	University of Basel, Basel, Switzerland PhD in Psychology

#### TECHNICAL SKILLS

PhD Project: Neural Oscillations in Emerging PsychosisSupervisor: Professor Anita Riecher-Rössler, University of Basel, SwitzerlandCollaborator: Dr Michael Kometer, University of Zurich, Switzerland

Master's Degree Project: Conducting a combined fMRI + 64 channels MRI-compatible EEG + Bipolar electrodes study Supervisor: Professor Sophie Schwartz, University of Geneva, Switzerland Collaborator: Professor Dimitri Van de Ville, Ecole Polytechnique Fédérale de Lausanne, Switzerland Curriculum vitae Avinash Ramyead 2016

ELoreta: Frequency analysis, Connectivity analysis

**EEG:** Installing 64 Channels EEG, artifact removal (eye-movements, muscle activity, cardioballistic and magnetic resonance), ICA, ERPs analysis, Time-Frequency analyses

**Statistical Analyses:** T-test, Anova, Manova, PCA, Cluster Analysis, Discriminant Analysis, EFA, CFA, PCA, Linear Mixed-Effects Models. All performed within the R statistical environment

MRI/fMRI: MRI operator at the Brain and Behaviour Laboratory, University of Geneva

**SPM:** Spatial preprocessing, creating a design matrix, first and second-level analysis, contrast Analysis

Stimulus Presentation: Matlab (Cogent), E-Prime

Programming Languages: R, Matlab, Java, Visual Basic 6

Operating Systems: Windows XP, Windows Vista, Windows 7, Windows 8, Mac OS X

Miscellaneous: Desktop PC maintenance, repair and upgrade

#### LANGUAGE SKILLS

French	Excellent written and oral command
English	Excellent written and oral command
Creole	Excellent written and oral command
German	Basic written and oral command

#### AWARDS/ACHIEVEMENTS

03/2013	Swiss National Research Fund (128'476.00 CHF)
07/2007	President's Entrance Scholarship
05/2007	Second place in BC Provincial "Concours d'art Oratoire"
05/2007	First Place in regional Surrey "Concours d'art Oratoire"
04/2005	Life Savers Level 1, St John Ambulance
03/2005	Introductory Teen Etiquette, Western School of Protocol

Curriculum Vitae Avinash Ramyead 2016

04/2003

Gold Medal in Karate/Kick-boxing (full contact) competition

#### **EXPERIENCE**

09/2013- Present	Principal investigator of an EEG study on patients with emerging psychosis Supervisors: Professor Anita Riecher-Rössler, Dr Erich Studerus, Dr Michael Kometer
07/2013	Exploring the human mind with brainwaves workshop Bangor University, Wales
09/2011- 02/2013	Simultaneous fMRI + 64 BrainAmps EEG + Bipolar electrodes paradigm to investigate the effects of unfinished business on different types of resting states Supervisor: Dr Sophie Schwartz
09/2012- 12/2012	Observing TMS, TMS + delayed fMRI and TMS + delayed EEG experiments Christoph Michel's laboratory, University of Geneva
06/2009	BC provincial exam marker: Marking the oral component of French Immersion 12 exam BC Ministry of Education
08/2008-05/2011	Donor Supervisor: Helping and monitoring the donor for signs of re- bleed and fatigue Canadian Blood Service
09/2009-12/2009	Volunteer: Interacting with the patients BC Cancer Agency
05/2007-05/2009	Senior Monitor: Monitoring a group of students for French camp Canadian Parents for French

### PEER REVIEWED ARTICLES

Published/ In-Press

Ramyead, Avinash, et al. "Aberrant current source-density and lagged phase synchronization of neural oscillations as markers for emerging psychosis." *Schizophrenia bulletin* (2014): sbu134.

Ramyead et al., "Prediction of Psychosis using Neural Oscillations and Machine Learning in Neuroleptic-Naive At-Risk Patients". The World Journal of Biological Psychiatry (2015, in press).

Curriculum vitae Avinash Ramyead 2010

Uttinger et al., "Early detection of psychosis: helpful or stigmatizing experience? A qualitative study". Early Intervention in Psychiatry (2015, in press)

Spitz et al., "Correlations between self- and observer-ratings of psychopathology in at-risk mental state and first episode psychosis patients - influence of disease stage and gender". Early Intervention in Psychiatry (2015, in press).

Ittig, S., et al. "Sex differences in cognitive functioning in at-risk mental state for psychosis, first episode psychosis and healthy control subjects." *European Psychiatry* (2014).

#### In Review

Ramyead et al., "Abnormal neural oscillations and phase synchronicity in neuroleptic naive patients for psychosis: Association with cortical thickness".

#### In Preparation

Ramyead et al., "Understanding Working Memory Anomalies in the Prodromal Stages of Schizophrenic Psychoses".

Ramyead et al., "The 5-HT2A/1A Agonist Psilocybin as an Inducer for Deviant Neural Connectivity".

#### PUBLISHED ABSTRACT

Deviant Neural Oscillations And Lagged Phase Synchronicity In Patients With An At-risk Mental State For Psychosis

Avinash Ramyead, Michael Kometer, Erich Studerus, Martina Papmeyer, Sarah Ittig, Ute Ute Gschwandtner, Peter Fuhr, Anita Riecher-Rössler Schizophrenia Research 153, S355-S356

The Course Of Cognitive Functioning In Clinical High Risk And First-episode Psychosis Individuals

Martina Papmeyer, Erich Studerus, Marlon Pflüger, Sarah Ittig, Avinash Ramyead, Martina Uttinger, Susan Koranyi, Fabienne Fend, Anita Riecher-Rössler Schizophrenia Research 153, S352-S353

Deficits In Fine Motor Skills In Emerging Psychosis Fabienne S Soguel-dit-Piquard, Erich Studerus, Martina Papmeyer, Ittig Sarah, Uttinger Martina, Avinash Ramyead, Susan Koranyi, Anita Riecher-Rössler Schizophrenia Research 153, S148

Gender Differences In Cognitive Functioning In At-risk Mental State For Psychosis, Firstepisode Psychosis And Healthy Control Subjects Sarah Ittig, Erich Studerus, Martina Papmeyer, Martina Uttinger, Susan Koranyi, Avinash Ramyead Schizophrenia Research 153, S243-S244

#### **UNPUBLISHED RESEARCH PROJECTS**

12/2009

Ramyead, A., Ho, E., Song, Y., *The Role Played by the Soil Moisture Regarding the Nesting Site Selection of the Lumbricus rubellus*,

	Curriculum Vitae Avinash Ramyead 2016
	unpublished Laboratory Investigations in Life Science thesis,
	Department of Zoology, University of British Columbia
11/2010	Ramyead, A., <i>Elevated Levels of Corticosteroids in Early Life</i> <i>Experiences are Associated With Alzheimer's Disease in the Elderly</i> , unpublished Behavioral Neurendocrinology thesis, Department of Psychology, University of British Columbia
03/2011	Ramyead, A., <i>The Neuroprotective Effects of Propofol in Subanesthetics Doses on the Brain</i> , unpublished Drugs and Behavioral Neuroscience thesis, Department of Psychology, University of British Columbia
11/2010	Ramyead, A., <i>Cultural difference towards the Occult</i> , unpublished Cultural Psychology thesis, Department of Psychology, University of British Columbia
02/2013	Ramyead, A., <i>The Impact of Unfinished Business on Subsequent</i> <i>Ruminations during Wakefulness and Sleep</i> , Master's Thesis, Faculty of Sciences, University of Geneva

## **PSYCHOLOGICAL THEORY MODELLING USING COMPUTER PROGRAMMING**

10/2010	Simulating Signal Detection Theory
11/2010	Simulating Chaos Theory
11/2010	Simulating Basic Neural Networks

## **ORAL PRESENTATION**

05/2007	<i>Le Poison Sucré</i> , the harmful effects of aspartame in mammals, Simon Fraser University, BC, Canada
11/2010	<i>Effects of Stress and Cortisol on Ageing</i> , University of British Columbia, BC, Canada
03/2011	Anaesthetics and the Brain, University of British Columbia, Canada
09/2012	<i>The Impact of Unfinished Business on Subsequent Ruminations during Wakefulness and Sleep</i> , Laboratoire de Recherche en Neuroimagerie, Lausanne, Switzerland
05/2014	Investigating Emerging Psychosis- A Neurophysiological Approach, UPK Transfakultäre Forschungskonferenz, Basel, Switzerland
07/2014	MRI, EEG and laboratory in early detection and differential diagnosis, FEPSY Symposium, Basel, Switzerland

05/2015	Curriculum vitae Avinash Ramyead 2016 Abnormal Neural Oscillations in Emerging Psychosis, Ecole Polytechnique Fédérale de Lausanne, Switzerland
Poster Presentation 04/2014	Deviant Neural Oscillations and Lagged Phase Synchronicity in Patients with an At-Risk Mental State for Psychosis, SIRS Conference Florence, Italy
10/2014	Abnormal Neural Oscillations and Lagged Connectivity in Patients with First-Episode Psychosis, SFN Conference, Washington DC, USA